

## **AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE**

# LAKE TAHOE COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT BOARD OF TRUSTEES

#### AND THE

LAKE TAHOE COMMUNITY COLLEGE
CLASSIFIED EMPLOYEE UNION (CEU/CTA/NEA)

July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027

Last Updated: June 7, 2024

# **Table of Contents**

ARTICLE 1 -	6	
ARTICLE 2 -	CLASSIFIED EMPLOYEES UNION (CEU) RIGHTS	6
2.6	Release Time	7
2.7	Payroll Deduction	7
2.8	Oppose Third-Party Requests for Employees' Information	7
2.9	Respectful Workplace	7
2.10	Non-Discrimination for CEU Activity	8
ARTICLE 3 -	DISTRICT RIGHTS	8
ARTICLE 4 -	SAVINGS	9
ARTICLE 5 -	STATUTORY CHANGES	9
ARTICLE 6 -	SHORT TERM, SUBSTITUTE, VOLUNTEERS & STUDENT WORKERS	9
6.1	Short-term Employees	9
6.2	Substitute Employees	9
6.3	Volunteers	9
6.4	Student Workers	10
ARTICLE 7 -	NONDISCRIMINATION	10
ARTICLE 8 -	LABOR/MANAGEMENT MEETINGS	10
ARTICLE 9 -	PROBATIONARY EMPLOYEES	11
ARTICLE 10 -	HOURS OF EMPLOYMENT	11
10.1	Initial Employment	11
10.2	Work Year/Week/Day	12
10.3	Overtime	12
10.4	Distribution of Overtime	13
10.5	Compensatory Time	13
10.6	Pay Dates	13
10.7	Flex Time	13

10.8	Lunch Periods	14
10.9	Break	14
10.10	Callback Pay	14
10.11	Minimum Call-in Time	14
10.12	Adjustment in Assigned Time	14
10.13	Shift Differential	15
10.14	Split Shift	15
10.15	Schedule Change	15
10.16	Voting Time (CA Election Code 14000-14001)	15
10.17	"Summer Hours" Schedule	15
10.18	Alternate Work Schedules	16
ARTICLE 11	1 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE	17
11.1	General Provisions:	17
11.2	Notice of Return	18
11.3	Vacation Leave	18
11.4	Sick Leave	19
11.5	Additional Paid Sick Leave	20
11.6	Additional Unpaid Sick Leave	21
11.7	Termination of Sick Leave	22
11.8	Industrial Injury or Illness Leave	22
11.9	Personal Necessity Leave (PNL)	23
11.10	Necessary Personal Business	24
11.11	Bereavement Leave	24
11.12	Jury Duty	24
11.13	Court Appearance Leave	25
11.14	Child Bonding Leave	25
11.15	Military Leave	25
11.16	Legislative Leave	26
11.17	Family Care and Medical Leave	26
11.18	Leave for Examination	26
11.19	Unanticipated District Closures	26

ARTICLE 12 -	- CATASTROPHIC LEAVE BANK		
ARTICLE 13 - HOLIDAY SCHEDULE			
ARTICLE 14 - HEALTH & WELFARE BENEFITS			
ARTICLE 15 - SALARY AND COMPENSATION		32	
ARTICLE 16 -	PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT/GROWTH	32	
16.2	General Funding	33	
16.3	Professional Development - District Initiated	33	
16.4	Professional Development - Employee Initiated	33	
16.5	Tuition Reimbursement - Classes at LTCC	33	
16.6	Tuition Reimbursement – Classes at other institutions	34	
16.7	Classified Employee Professional Development Fund Requests	34	
ARTICLE 17 -	VACANCIES, TRANSFERS, AND PROMOTIONS	35	
17.1	Definitions	35	
17.2	Notice of Vacancy	35	
17.3	Process for Filling Vacancies	36	
17.4	Involuntary Transfers	37	
17.5	Miscellaneous	37	
ARTICLE 18 -	CHANGES IN ASSIGNED TIME AND TEMPORARY CHANGES IN DUTIES	38	
18.4	Increase In Hours	38	
18.5	Temporary Assignment of Duties in Related Field	39	
18.6	Assignment of Personnel for Emergencies	39	
18.7	Assignment of Employees with Disabilities	39	
ARTICLE 19 -	RECLASSIFICATION	40	
19.1	Individual Reclassification Process	40	
19.2	District Initiated Reclassification	41	
19.3	Classification Study	42	
ARTICLE 20 -	PERSONNEL FILES	42	
ARTICLE 21 -	SAFETY	43	
ARTICLE 22 -	SECURITY CAMERAS	44	
22.1	22.1 Security Cameras		
ARTICI F 23 -	EVALUATION OF PERFORMANCE	46	

23.1	Intent of Evaluation	46
23.2	Probationary Employees	46
23.3	Permanent Employees	46
23.4	Special Evaluations	47
23.5	Evaluation Process	47
23.6	Appeals	48
ARTICLE 24	- GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	48
24.2	Terms	
24.3	Formal Grievance Procedure	48
24.4	General Provisions	50
ARTICLE 25	- DISCIPLINE PROCEDURES	52
25.10	Pre-disciplinary Procedures	53
25.11	Disciplinary Procedure	54
25.12	Post-disciplinary Procedure	54
ARTICLE 26	- WORK PRESERVATION/LAYOFF	55
26.1	Work Preservation	55
26.2	Layoff Due to Lack of Funds	55
26.3	Layoff Notification	55
26.4	Order of Layoff	56
26.5	Hearing: (Refer to Ed Code 88017)	56
26.6	Names of Employees Placed on Layoff Lists	56
26.7	Bumping Rights	57
26.8	Rights of Laid Off Employees	57
26.9	Recall	57
26.13	Work Preservation II	58
ARTICLE 27	- TERM OF AGREEMENT	59
27.3	Reopeners	59
Appendix A	Classified Employee Evaluation	62
Appendix B	– Classified Salary Schedule (20-00)	68
Appendix D	– Holiday Schedule	71
Appendix F	– INDIVIDUAL RECLASSIFICATION PROCESS TIMELINE	7/

Δ	nnendix F – A	greements and	Memorandum of	Understanding	gs7	7
٠,	openaix i /	Breennents and	Wichiolanaani or	Onacistanani	53 ,	•

## **ARTICLE 1 - RECOGNITION**

- **1.1** The Articles and provisions contained herein constitute a bilateral and binding agreement between the parties enumerated below.
- 1.2 This Agreement is made and entered into by and between the Lake Tahoe Community College District, which together with its administrative staff, board and representatives shall be referred to in this Agreement as the "District," and the Lake Tahoe Community College Classified Employees Union, CTA/NEA, the classified employees' exclusive representative, which together with its officers and representatives shall be referred to in this Agreement as the "CEU."
- 1.3 This Agreement is entered into pursuant to Chapter 10.7, Sections 3540-3549 of the Government Code which shall be referred to as the "EERA." The District recognizes the CEU as the exclusive bargaining representative for the employees in the Agreement signed by the parties on August 1, 2011 and on file with the Public Employment Relations Board
- 1.4 The District will notify the CEU of any new non-certificated positions or current positions represented by the CEU that are re-titled/reclassified and the District's determination of whether the position is or is not in the bargaining unit represented by the CEU. The CEU will notify the District in writing if it disagrees with the District's determination. Upon written request, the District agrees to meet with the CEU and attempt to resolve any dispute over the designation of a new position as management, supervisor, or confidential. Notification time of ten (10) working days being requested. If added, then there should also be a time limit of five (5)working days for the CEU notification of disagreement.
- 1.5 If agreement cannot be reached within a reasonable time, the disputed case shall be submitted to the Public Employees Relations Board (PERB) for resolution.

# **ARTICLE 2 - CLASSIFIED EMPLOYEES UNION (CEU) RIGHTS**

- 2.1 Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed to deny or to restrict any employee's or the CEU's rights granted in the Education and/or Government Codes or granted under specific provisions of this Agreement.
- 2.2 Facilities Use: The CEU shall have the right to use campus buildings, sites and equipment upon request and in accordance with California Education Code Sections 40040, et seq. (Civic Center Act and provisions contained in the Government Code Section 3543.1).
- 2.3 The CEU may place CEU materials in "mailboxes" designated by the District for use by employees. The CEU may also use bulletin board spaces designated by the Superintendent/President. All such materials shall be clearly designated as a product of the CEU, and a copy shall be submitted to the Director of Human Resources.
- 2.4 Information Sharing: Upon request, the District agrees to provide the exclusive representative with all information that is necessary and relevant to the CEU's duty to represent employees in Revised: June 17, 2024 Page: 6

their employment relations, unless there is a compelling reason why the information should not be provided. The CEU shall reimburse the District for cost of reproduction requests in excess of one hundred (100) pages.

2.5 The District shall provide, upon request, a list of all current employees, including telephone numbers and personal email addresses. (Government Code Section 6254.3)

#### 2.6 Release Time

- 2.6.1 Release time shall be provided to CEU members as follows:
  - 2.6.1.1 Negotiations: Authorized members of the CEU negotiating team shall be released from their regular work duties, without loss of pay or benefits, when negotiation meetings with the District (including caucuses) are scheduled during regular working hours of the CEU members involved.
  - 2.6.1.2 Grievances: Authorized CEU representatives and the Grievant(s) shall be released from their regular work duties, without loss of pay or benefits, when processing grievances and/or meeting with the District.
  - 2.6.1.3 Shared Governance: Since employees serving as Executive Officers of the CEU are required to participate in certain shared governance activities, such activities shall be considered as part of the employee's assigned weekly hours. Timely completion of the employee's regular duties shall be a priority, as discussed with and approved by their supervisor.
  - 2.6.1.4 District Committee Appointments: The CEU shall have the right to appoint employees to all committees established by the District where participation by classified employees is desired and/or necessary.
  - 2.6.1.5 Employees shall be released from work for no more than one (1) hour per month for up to twelve (12) times per year to attend regular on-campus business meetings of the CEU.

#### 2.7 Payroll Deduction

The District agrees to collect CEU dues.

2.8 Oppose Third-Party Requests for Employees' Information

The District shall not disclose to a third-party personal employee information such as home addresses, personal email addresses, home phone or cell phone numbers, birthdates, family member names, etc.

2.9 Respectful Workplace

The District and CEU are committed to building a respectful and lasting labor management relationship based on respect, collaboration, and open communication that is free from harassment and intimidation.

2.10 Non-Discrimination for CEU Activity

The District shall not discriminate, discipline or take any adverse employment actions against any employee for their participation or non-participation in CEU activities.

## **ARTICLE 3 - DISTRICT RIGHTS**

- 3.1 All matters not specifically enumerated as within the scope of negotiations in Government Code 3543.2 are reserved to the District. Included in, but not limited to, those duties and powers are the right to:
  - 3.1.1 Determine its organization
  - 3.1.2 Direct the work of its employees
  - 3.1.3 Determine the time and hours of college operations
  - 3.1.4 Determine the kinds and levels of services to be provided
  - 3.1.5 Establish policies, goals, and objectives
  - 3.1.6 Determine staffing patterns and the number and kinds of personnel required
  - 3.1.7 Build, move, or modify facilities
  - 3.1.8 Establish budget procedures and determine budgetary allocation
  - 3.1.9 Determine the method of raising revenue
  - 3.1.10 Hire, classify, assign, evaluate, promote, transfer, layoff, reduce hours, terminate and discipline employees
- 3.2 It is understood and agreed that the District retains all of its powers and authority to direct, manage, and control the business of the District to the full extent of the law, unless limited by the specific and express terms of this Agreement, and then only to the extent such specific and express terms are in conformance with the law.
- 3.3 In cases of emergency, however, the District may take reasonable action which might otherwise amend this Agreement for the duration of the emergency. Before taking such action, the District must make every reasonable effort to consult with the CEU concerning what appropriate action should be taken.

3.4 An emergency shall be defined as an unforeseen set of circumstances that would constitute imminent danger to personnel, property, or college operations, such as fire, flood, and other acts of God.

## **ARTICLE 4 - SAVINGS**

4.1 If any provision of this Agreement is held to be contrary to law by a court of competent jurisdiction, such provisions will not be deemed valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions will continue in full force and effect.

#### **ARTICLE 5 - STATUTORY CHANGES**

5.1 In the event of invalidation of any article or section of this Agreement, the District and CEU agree to meet and negotiate within thirty (30) days after each determination for the purpose of arriving at a mutually agreeable resolution to the invalidated or statutorily changed section.

# ARTICLE 6 - SHORT TERM, SUBSTITUTE, VOLUNTEERS & STUDENT WORKERS

## 6.1 Short-term Employees

6.1.1 Short-term employee means any person who is employed to perform a service for the District, upon the completion of which, the service required or similar services will not be extended or needed on a continuing basis. The service shall not extend beyond seventy-five percent (75%) of the school year or one hundred, ninety-five (195) working days, irrespective of the number of hours worked per day. All paid holidays, sick leave, vacation and other paid leave shall be included in the one hundred, ninety-five (195) day limit. Before employing a short-term employee, the governing board, at a regularly scheduled board meeting, shall specify the service required to be performed by the employee and the ending date of the service. (ECS 88003)

#### 6.2 Substitute Employees

6.2.1 Substitute employee means a person employed to replace any classified employee who is temporarily absent from duty, or during a recruitment period to replace the classified position. The District may hire a substitute employee for not more than sixty (60) calendar days, unless extended via a memorandum of understanding.

#### 6.3 Volunteers

- 6.3.1 The District shall not abolish any of its classified positions and utilize volunteer aides in lieu of classified employees who are laid off as a result of the abolition of a position. The District shall not refuse to employ a person in a vacant classified position and use volunteer aides in lieu thereof.
- 6.3.2 Volunteer aides may be used to enhance the District's educational program, but not to displace classified employees, nor to allow the Districts to utilize volunteers in lieu of normal employee requirements. (ECS 72401)

#### 6.4 Student Workers

- 6.4.1 Employment of Student Workers (i.e., student in any college work-study program, or in a work experience education program) shall not result in the displacement of classified personnel or impair existing contracts for services. (ECS 88003)
- 6.4.2 Employees will coordinate the day-to-day workflow, schedule the work, and assist in the orientation and on the job training of student workers to the work unit.

## ARTICLE 7 - NONDISCRIMINATION

7.1. Neither the District nor the CEU shall unlawfully discriminate against any employee on the basis of protected status under the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (FEHA): race, religion, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical disability, mental disability, medical condition, genetic information, marital status, sex, gender (i.e. pregnancy, childbirth, breastfeeding or related medical conditions.), gender identity, gender expression, age, sexual orientation, or military and veteran status.

## **ARTICLE 8 - LABOR/MANAGEMENT MEETINGS**

- 8.1 A monthly CEU/District meeting will be scheduled. The purpose of this informal meeting is to surface CEU issues and other matters of importance that can be reviewed by the parties and provide a forum to seek resolutions. This meeting shall not be a substitute for the grievance procedures or negotiations, but can address the issues underlying a grievance.
  - The CEU will be represented by the CEU President and the Bargaining Chair or another member of the bargaining team. From time to time when appropriate, the CEU may bring in an additional member who has specific information relating to an issue.
  - The District will be represented by the Superintendent/President or the Vice President of Administrative Services and an additional administrator of the employee's choice.
  - If an issue is resolved through a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), the MOU will be attached to the Agreement and function as a section of the Agreement.

• If the MOU's content is specific to a particular employee, it will be filed in each party's MOU file and not published as part of the Agreement.

## ARTICLE 9 - PROBATIONARY EMPLOYEES

- 9.1 Newly hired employees shall serve a probationary period of six (6) months or 130 days of paid service, whichever is longer. Upon completion of probationary service, probationary employees will become permanent employees.
- 9.2 No later than two (2) weeks after employment, employees will receive their classification information, and, work schedule, lunch/break times, employee orientation, the CEU/District Agreement, and goals for the probationary period. <sup>1</sup>
- 9.3 The immediate supervisor will make every reasonable effort to provide guidance, training and clear expectations for the newly hired employee.
- 9.4 If the member is eligible for District uniforms and other work tools designated in ARTICLE 21 SAFETY of the Agreement, they will be issued within the first two (2) weeks.
- 9.5 Probationary employees should receive at least one evaluation by the end of the third (3<sup>rd</sup>) month and may receive a second evaluation by the end of the fifth (5<sup>th</sup>) month during the probationary period. At the end of the fifth (5<sup>th</sup>) month, a recommendation for either granting permanency or termination shall be made.
- 9.6 A probationary employee who is suspended or dismissed during their initial probationary period shall be notified in writing of the action taken and the reasons therefore.

## ARTICLE 10 - HOURS OF EMPLOYMENT

#### 10.1 Initial Employment

10.1.1 Upon initial employment, and upon each change in classification, each employee shall receive a copy of the applicable job description, a specification of the salary range, salary step and monthly and hourly rates applicable to the employee's position, as well as hours per week and weeks/months per year. The employee's supervisor will provide the assigned work location and work shift.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 88001. As used in this chapter the following terms mean:

<sup>(</sup>a) "Classification" means that each position in the classified service shall have a designated title, a regular minimum number of assigned hours per day, days per week, and months per year, a specific statement of the duties required to be performed by the employees in each such position, and the regular monthly salary ranges for each such position.

#### 10.2 Work Year/Week/Day

- 10.2.1 The work year shall be July 1 and end the following June 30; the typical workweek shall be Monday thru Friday. Exceptions may be made per <a href="Article 10.18">Article 10.18</a> or where an alternative workweek is indicated at the time of hire. Involuntary changes to the scheduled days or hours may be made upon mutual agreement between the employee, CEU and the District.
- 10.2.2 Full-time employees typically work 8:00 a.m. until 5:00 p.m. with a one (1) hour non-duty lunch period; however, schedules vary depending on departmental needs.
- 10.2.3 All non-exempt employees who work any hours between 5:00 p.m. and 8:00 a.m. Monday through Friday, or any hours on Saturday or Sunday, may be required to utilize the time clock system to record the time at the start and end of each work period, including before and after their meal break.

#### 10.3 Overtime

- 10.3.1 The District may, at its discretion, provide either (1) compensation, or (2) compensatory time off for employees designated by the District and authorized to perform overtime work. "Overtime hours" are defined as any hours worked in excess of eight (8) hours in any work day and in excess of forty (40) hours in any work week, or work required to be performed on the sixth (6th) or seventh (7th) day following the commencement of their work week (EC 88030). For the calculation of overtime, the work week starts at 12:00 a.m. Sunday and ends 11:59 p.m. Saturday evening.
- 10.3.2 Time during which an employee is excused from work because of holidays, sick leave, vacation, compensatory time off, or other paid leave of absence is included in calculating the employee's number of hours worked for overtime purposes (EC 88027).
- 10.3.3 Employees having an average work day of four (4) hours or more shall be compensated for any work required to be performed on the sixth (6<sup>th</sup>) or seventh (7<sup>th</sup>) day following the commencement of their work week at one and one-half (1.5) times the regular rate of pay (EC 88030). Employees with daily work assignments of less than four (4) hours shall be exempted from the sixth (6<sup>th</sup>) day criteria, and paid an overtime rate on the seventh (7<sup>th</sup>) consecutive day.
- 10.3.4 Overtime must be authorized by the supervisor in advance and will be compensated at one and one half (1.5) times the employee's regular rate of pay, or compensatory time off at the rate of one and one half (1.5) hours per hour worked.

10.3.5 All hours actually assigned and worked on a holiday as designated by the Agreement shall be compensated for at the applicable overtime rate either in wages or compensatory time in addition to holiday pay for which the employee may be eligible.

#### 10.4 Distribution of Overtime

10.4.1 When unit work is to be assigned on an overtime basis, and when more than one (1) employee is employed within job classifications that contain the specific duties that are required by the overtime work, the supervisor or administrator will make every effort to distribute assigned overtime equally to all employees within those job classifications.

## 10.5 Compensatory Time

- 10.5.1 Compensatory time shall be taken at a time mutually acceptable to the employee and the District within six (6) months of the date on which it was earned unless approval for an extension is received from the Superintendent/President.
- 10.5.2 The maximum amount of compensatory time off which may be accrued shall be sixty (60) hours. Employees who have accrued sixty (60) hours of compensatory time shall be paid overtime compensation in cash for any additional overtime hours of work.

### 10.6 Pay Dates

10.6.1 Employees are paid one (1) time per month on the last working day of the month for time worked that same month. A monthly absence report is due for supervisory approval the last day of each month. Approved overtime will be paid in the supplemental pay, typically paid on the tenth (10<sup>th</sup>) of the following month.

#### 10.7 Flex Time

10.7.1 With a supervisor's approval, an employee may occasionally work an altered schedule. This is used to accommodate occasional personal scheduling conflicts, not to develop long-term alternative work schedules. It must not conflict with the needs of the District. The responsibility for tracking flex time is within departments; a form is available on the District's website. Flex time must be made up within the workweek as defined in 10.3.1 and an employee cannot work more than ten (10) hours in any one (1) day. Flex time is not considered overtime; it is hour for hour. A minimum non-duty break of thirty (30) minutes is required after working a six (6) hour shift.

/// /// ///

#### 10.8 Lunch Periods

10.8.1 All employees shall be entitled to a duty-free lunch period. The length of time for such lunch period shall be for a period of not longer than one (1) hour nor less than one-half (.5) hour and shall be scheduled for full-time employees at, or near midpoint of each work shift. If an employee is directed to work during their lunch period, such time shall be taken as close to the immediate hour after the regularly scheduled lunch period as possible. (CA Dept. of Industrial Relations: Meal Periods)

#### 10.9 Break

10.9.1 All employees may have breaks, which, insofar as practical, shall be in the middle of each work period at the rate of fifteen (15) minutes per four (4) hours worked. The time of such breaks is established by the immediate supervisor. Breaks are part of the regular work day and shall be compensated at the regular rate of pay for the employee. Breaks cannot be combined, skipped or saved. During breaks, employees are considered under the direction and supervision of the District. District management may, under extenuating circumstances, require an employee to work through theirbreak. Any employee required to work through their break shall be entitled to a rescheduled break as soon as practical following the originally scheduled break. (Note: Legal requirement for rest periods, also known as a break, in California is ten (10) minutes; CA Dept. of Industrial Relations: Rest Periods)

## 10.10 Callback Pay

10.10.1 In the event an employee is called back to work following completion of their regular shift, said employee shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours pay at the applicable rate of pay. (Industrial Welfare Commission [IWC] Orders 1-16, Section 5)

#### 10.11 Minimum Call-in Time

10.11.1 In the event an employee is called in to work on a day when the employee is not otherwise regularly scheduled to work, said employee shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours pay at the applicable rate of pay. In the event two (2) hours work is not available, the District reserves the right to assign said employee to at least two (2) hours work. (IWC Orders 1-16, Section 5)

#### 10.12 Adjustment in Assigned Time

10.12.1 A part-time employee who is assigned by the District to work a minimum of thirty (30) minutes per day in excess of her/his regular assignment for a period of twenty (20) consecutive working days or more shall have the basic assignment changed to reflect the longer hours of the assignment in order to acquire fringe benefits on a properly prorated basis. (EC 88036)

#### 10.13 Shift Differential

10.13.1 A shift differential of two and a half percent (2.5%) shall be paid to employees where fifty percent (50%) or more of their regularly assigned shift commences after 5:00 p.m. or prior to 8:00 a.m. for all hours worked. Employees who receive a shift differential premium will not lose such differential premium when assigned temporarily to a different shift for a period of less than twenty-two (22) working days or for the District's convenience.

#### 10.14 Split Shift

10.14.1 No employee will be assigned a split shift as a regular assignment. The District will make every effort to schedule overtime or extra hours to avoid unpaid breaks of more than two (2) hours.

## 10.15 Schedule Change

- 10.15.1 Employees will be given a minimum of two (2) weeks' notice prior to a regular schedule change.
- 10.15.2 The work schedule may be adjusted during any day or week on a temporary basis by agreement between the supervisor and employee. Work schedules may be adjusted during any day or week to meet District emergency requirements.

#### 10.16 Voting Time (CA Election Code 14000-14001)

- 10.16.1 Polls are open from 7:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. each election day. If an employee does not have sufficient time outside of working hours to vote at a statewide or local election, the employee may, without loss of pay, take off enough working time which when added to the voting time available outside or working hours will enable the employee to vote.
- 10.16.2 No more than two (2) hours of the time taken off for voting shall be without loss of pay. The time off for voting shall be only at the beginning or end of the regular working shift, whichever allows the most free time for voting and the least time off from the regular working shift, unless otherwise mutually agreed.
- 10.16.3 The employee shall give the District at least two (2) working days notice that time off for voting is desired, in accordance with the provisions of this section.
- 10.16.4 Not less than ten (10) days before every statewide election, the District shall keep posted conspicuously at the place of work, if practical, or where it can be seen as employees come or go to their place of work, a notice setting forth the provisions of <a href="https://example.com/Article 10.16">Article 10.16</a>.

## 10.17 "Summer Hours" Schedule

- 10.17.1 During the summer months, a timeframe which is mutually agreed upon, and typically the Monday following graduation extending for an eight (8) week period, the District may switch to summer hours. During the summer hour schedule, standard office hours of 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. with a one (1) hour lunch break changes to 7:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. with a thirty (30) minute lunch break.
- 10.17.2 The Human Resources Department will check with CEU leadership and send out an email reminder to all staff concerning the summer schedule change no later than the first (1st) week in June.
- 10.17.3 Employees are not forced to work the summer hour schedule, but an employee must communicate with their supervisor should the employee desire to remain on their standard non-summer hour schedule.

#### 10.18 Alternate Work Schedules

- 10.18.1 To arrange a full-time schedule different from the standard eight (8) hour day, the supervisor will first (1st) consult with the Director of Human Resources. Employee requests, business necessity, and the impact on services and other departmental employees will be considered. The supervisor will send a written notice regarding the change to Human Resources, with a copy to CEU. While working an alternative schedule, it is understood that there may be occasions when the employee will be expected to work on their off day to participate in meetings, trainings, and other important District events. An alternative work schedule is not a permanent arrangement and is subject to annual review.
- 10.18.2 When working an alternate schedule which exceeds eight (8) hours in one (1) day, daily overtime rules will only apply when working beyond the established daily scheduled hours.
- 10.18.3 Individual employees may request an alternative work schedule based on one (1) of the options below. Supervisors have the authority to approve an alternative schedule after determining that the schedule does not create a hardship to the department, significantly impact service levels, or result in increased costs. Decisions regarding alternative work schedules are intended to be at the discretion of the District.
- 10.18.4 The following options are designed to result in no change in compensation and equivalent hours allocated in any two (2) week period compared to the traditional work schedule of Monday-Friday, 8:00 a.m. 5:00 p.m.
  - Four (4) day work week with total hours evenly split (e.g., four (4) shifts of ten (10) hours each) Typically, overtime accrues after ten (10) hours per day and forty (40) hours in a week.
  - 9/80 scheduling (hours for ten (10) days are split over nine (9) days with an extra day off) Typically, overtime accrues after nine (9) hours per day or eighty (80)

- hours in a two week period. (Note: flexing the 9/80 day off day will likely cause the employee to incur four (4) hours of overtime, employees are to confer with supervisor for clarification.)
- Alternative eight (8) hour work day (e.g., thirty (30) minute lunch or early/late start time).
- 10.18.5 Supervisors will document the option chosen and the dates that the alternative schedule is in effect. The original documentation of the alternate work schedule would be maintained by the department and a copy would be provided to Human Resources at least two (2) weeks prior to implementation of the new schedule.
- 10.18.6 The traditional work schedule or an approved schedule option will go into effect for each employee at the beginning of the summer session for each academic year. An employee will be allowed one (1) subsequent change per academic year. Employees may be required to revert to a traditional schedule or modify their schedule based on any changing needs of the department such as resignations, changes in office hours, or other needs. Supervisors will notify an employee, Human Resources, and Payroll of schedule changes at least two (2) weeks in advance.

#### ARTICLE 11 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE

#### 11.1 General Provisions:

Domestic Partner: Wherever in this Article the word "spouse" is utilized it shall be interpreted and applied to include Domestic Partner.

- 11.1.1. A leave of absence is an authorization for an employee to be absent from duty for a specific period of time and for an approved purpose.
- 11.1.2. A condition of each leave of absence is that any required license or certificate held at the time the leave was granted, properly authorizing the service, must be maintained in full force by the employee whenever practical.
- 11.1.3. Most leaves require advance authorization; where, pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, leave is not approved in advance, immediately upon return to work the the employee shall complete the appropriate District form verifying the absence and submit to their supervisor.
- 11.1.4. Employees on a paid leave of absence, unless otherwise provided herein, shall receive wages and health and welfare coverage and retirement credits the same as if they were not on leave.
- 11.1.5. Employees on an unpaid leave of absence will be allowed to remain on continued health, dental and vision coverage at their own expense.

- 11.1.6. If after four (4) consecutive days or the District has valid reason to believe that there has been an abuse of sick leave privileges, the District may require the employee to verify a leave of absence, which may require a physician's note.
- 11.1.7. Employees shall notify their immediate supervisor or designee as far in advance of all absences as practical; except for emergency, notice shall be no less than thirty (30) minutes prior to the start of the employee's shift. A reasonable effort shall be made by the employee to directly contact the supervisor. A voicemail or text message to the supervisor's office phone or cell phone shall constitute adequate notice.
- 11.1.8. Paid leaves of absence are not for the purpose of working elsewhere.

#### 11.2 Notice of Return

- 11.2.1 At least five (5) working days prior to the end of any leave of thirty (30) or more calendar days, the employee on leave must submit in writing to the Human Resources Office, notice of the employee's intent to return to work, or a request for further leave, or a letter of resignation.
- 11.2.2 Employees absent due to surgery, serious injury or illness, or absent for more than seven (7) consecutive assigned workdays shall be required to submit a medical release from a physician to Human Resources prior to being permitted to return to work. An employee absent for more than seven (7) workdays shall notify the District of their approximate return date not less than twenty-four (24) hours prior to such return date.

#### 11.3 Vacation Leave

11.3.1 Employees are entitled to vacation allowances with regular pay. Employees working forty (40) hours per week on a twelve (12) month basis shall earn vacation leave as follows based on their anniversary date:

Year of Service	Regular
rear of Service	Classification
1-2	1 day per month
3-5	1.25 days per month
6-8	1.50 days per month
9-14	1.667 days per
9-14	month
15 and each year thereafter	2 days per month

11.3.2 Full-time employees in paid status for less than one-half (.5) of the working days in a month shall accrue vacation credit for that month. (Education Code, section 88197)

- 11.3.3 Permanent part-time employees shall be covered as indicated above except that vacation will be pro-rated based on that portion an eight (8) hour day regularly worked. For example, an employee who regularly works three (3) hours per day, he or she will receive three (3) hours .375 days vacation leave per month during the first (1st) and second (2nd) years of employment.
- 11.3.4 A day's vacation, as set forth in this section, shall consist of the same amount of hours as an employee normally works during the course of the employee's duties.
- 11.3.5 Earned vacation shall not become a vested right until completion of the initial three (3) months of employment (Education Code section 88197 (e)). Any employee who leaves the service of the District and who immediately prior to separation has been an employee for three (3) months or more shall be allowed a leaving vacation consisting of the number of days and partial days accrued. A lump sum payment for this accrued vacation may be allowed in lieu of time off at time of separation.
- 11.3.6 Persons employed for less than twelve (12) months shall take their vacations during the scheduled working months. They will not accrue or take vacations during their normal work breaks such as summer or winter break.
- 11.3.7 Employees, after three (3) months of work, may take their earned vacation either in the year in which the vacation was earned or the fiscal year subsequent to earning the vacation time. In no event may an employee accrue more than two (2) years vacation accrual. If an employee reaches two (2) years vacation accrual, the employee will not accrue any more vacation until the balance falls below that level.
- 11.3.8 All vacation entitlement shall be scheduled in accordance with the needs of the District and as nearly as possible at the convenience of the employee.
- 11.3.9 Vacation may be used as sick leave at the option of the employee when the employee has no accumulated sick leave available to their credit.
- 11.3.10 Vacation is earned any time an employee is in paid status, subject to sections 11.3.5 and 11.3.7.
- 11.3.11 Requests for vacation shall be made in accordance with administrative procedure.
- 11.3.12 Vacation schedules shall be approved by the administrator/director in charge of each division or department.
- 11.3.13 Vacation is paid at the pay rate in effect when the employee takes the leave.

11.4 Sick Leave

- 11.4.1 The purpose of sick leave utilization shall be for illness or injury that prevents the employee from being able to fulfill his or her work duties and responsibilities.
- 11.4.2 An employee hired to work forty (40) hours per week, twelve (12) months per year shall be granted ninety-six (96) hours of sick leave. Employees who work less than forty (40) hours per week and/or less than twelve (12) months per fiscal year shall have their sick leave earnings prorated. Unused accrued sick leave shall be carried over from year-to-year.
- 11.4.3 Each employee, at the beginning of the employee's work year, shall be eligible for the number of sick leave days corresponding to the number of months and hours in the employee's assignment. However, a newly employed probationary employee shall not be eligible to take more than six (6) days until the first day of the calendar month after completion of six (6) months of active service with the District.
- 11.4.4 An employee may utilize sick leave for pregnancies or disabilities caused or contributed to by pregnancy and/or recovery.
- 11.4.5 Pay for illness/injury leave shall be the same as the regular pay that would have been received had the employee served during their regularly scheduled work day provided unused illness/injury leave hours are accrued to the employee.
- 11.4.6 A physician's certificate or other proof of illness or disabling conditions may be required by the District for any illness or disabling condition in which the absence is four (4) sequential working days or more. If the District does not pay one hundred percent (100%) of employee's benefits, the District will pay for the visit to the doctor.

## 11.5 Additional Paid Sick Leave

- 11.5.1 After exhaustion of paid sick leave, an employee who is ill, injured or disabled may, upon submission, use accumulated vacation leave to avoid leave without pay.
- 11.5.2 Per Ed Code 88196, regular classified employees shall be credited once a year with a total of not less than one hundred (100) working days of paid sick leave, including days to which he or she is entitled under Section 88191. These days of paid sick leave, in addition to those required by Section 88191, shall be compensated at not less than fifty percent (50%) of the employee's regular salary. The paid sick leave authorized under such a rule shall be exclusive of any other paid leave, holidays, vacation, or compensating time to which the employee may be entitled.
- 11.5.3 When all applicable leaves of absence, paid or unpaid, have been exhausted, and if the employee is not medically able to assume the duties of the employee's position, the employee shall, if not placed in another position, be placed on a re-employment list for a period of thirty-nine (39) months. When medically available during the thirty-nine (39) month period, the employee shall be employed in a vacant position in the class of

their previous assignment over all other available candidates except for a reemployment list established because of lack of work or lack of funds, in which cases, the employee shall be listed in accordance with appropriate seniority regulations.

## 11.6 Additional Unpaid Sick Leave

- 11.6.1 After exhaustion of all paid leave, a permanent employee may be placed on additional leave upon request; with approval of the Board. The additional leave may be paid or unpaid and may be extended for any period not to exceed eighteen (18) months. If placed on unpaid leave, the employee shall not again become eligible for paid leave because of the commencement of a new fiscal year until the employee has rendered service.
- 11.6.2 All additional unpaid sick leave is subject to the following provisions:
  - 11.6.2.1 The employee shall have been employed by the District for not less than six (6) consecutive calendar months immediately preceding the beginning date of such leave, excluding the time, such as summer months, the employee is not required to serve.
  - 11.6.2.2 The leave of absence shall begin at a time deemed appropriate by the classified employee and the employee's physician, and be based on consideration of the possible risk to the District for liability due to accident. At any time during the illness, injury, or other condition causing disability, the Superintendent/President may request a physician designated by the District to consult with the employee's physician, at District expense, to determine if the employee's continued employment would create unreasonable risks of liability to the District and if the employee can satisfactorily perform the essential job duties.
  - 11.6.2.3 The time of return from such unpaid leave of absence shall be arranged in advance not less than three (3) weeks prior to the anticipated date of resumption of school district employment, and shall be confirmed by written notice to the Director of Human Resources not less than two (2) weeks prior to the date of return.
  - 11.6.2.4 The employee shall not accrue earned sick leave or vacation leave credit, or be entitled to paid holidays, bereavement leave, industrial accident or injury leave or any other types of paid leaves for or during the period of the leave without pay.
  - 11.6.2.5 The period of such leave without salary shall not be counted as service in determining seniority for layoff procedures. Provisions for layoff shall take precedence over the provisions of this policy in determining the right of such employee to return to work following the leave of absence.

#### 11.7 Termination of Sick Leave

- 11.7.1 An employee who has been placed on paid long-term sick leave may return to work at any time during the leave provided the employee is able to resume the assigned duties and the employee has notified the District of the anticipated return at least three (3) days in advance.
- 11.7.2 If at the conclusion of all sick and additional leave, paid or unpaid, granted under these rules, the employee is still unable to assume the duties of the position, the employee will be placed on a reemployment list for a period of thirty-nine (39) months in the same manner as if the employee was laid off for lack of work or lack of funds.
- 11.7.3 The District may require a physical examination by a physician of its choice to determine ability to return to normal duties, at District expense.

#### 11.8 Industrial Injury or Illness Leave

- 11.8.1 Employees shall report any work related accident or illness to their supervisor and Human Resources immediately and complete a form within twenty-four (24) hours. Employees shall be granted paid leave for absences caused by industrial injury or illness (pursuant to EC 88192).
- 11.8.2 Total allowable leave shall be sixty (60) working days for any one (1) industrial accident or illness during any one (1) fiscal year. When an industrial injury or illness leave overlaps into the next fiscal year, the employee shall be entitled to only those days remaining, if any, of the allowable sixty (60) working days leave. Such leave is not accumulative and, for eligible absences, shall begin on the first (1st) day of absence.
- 11.8.3 The District may require verification of the need for Industrial Injury or Illness leave in writing from a physician or may utilize the written opinion(s) of medical experts.
- 11.8.4 During the first (1st) sixty (60) working days of verified industrial injury/illness leave, the injured employee shall be paid their full salary.
- 11.8.5 When the sixty (60) day leave period has expired and the employee is still disabled, accumulated sick leave benefits, vacation, and compensatory time, which, when added to their temporary disability indemnity will result in payment to the employee of not more than their full salary. During such period of temporary disability as long as the employee has sick leave, vacation, or compensatory time off available for their use, the District shall require that the temporary disability check be endorsed payable to the District.

- 11.8.6 When all applicable leaves of absence, paid or unpaid, have been exhausted, and if the employee is not medically able to assume the duties of the employee's position, the employee shall, if not placed in another position, be placed on a reemployment list for a period of thirty-nine (39) months. When medically available during the thirty-nine (39) month period, the employee shall be re-employed in a vacant position in the class of the employee's previous assignment over all other available candidates except for a re-employment list established because of lack of work or lack of funds, in which case, the employee shall be listed in accordance with appropriate seniority regulations. An employee who has been placed on a reemployment list, who has been medically released for return to duty and who fails to accept an appropriate assignment, may be terminated.
- 11.8.7 An employee shall be deemed to have recovered from an industrial injury/illness and thereby able to return to work with reasonable accommodations at such time as the attending physician verifies there has been a recovery.
- 11.9 Personal Necessity Leave (PNL)
  - 11.9.1 An employee may elect to use up to seven (7) days of accumulated sick leave annually for the following purposes (Ed Code 88207):
    - 11.9.1.1 Death of a member of the immediate family (i.e., additional leave beyond bereavement leave);
    - 11.9.1.2 Accident, involving person or property of an employee or immediate family;
    - 11.9.1.3 Appearance in any court or before any administrative tribunal as a litigant, party, or witness under subpoena or any order made with jurisdiction.
    - 11.9.1.4 Family emergencies
    - 11.9.1.5 Event Involving damage or injury to personal property
    - 11.9.1.6 Other reasons that the governing board has prescribed which for the District are:
      - 11.9.1.6.1 Funeral of a close relative not living in the household
      - 11.9.1.6.2 Emergency administration of estate problems involving the employee's immediate family.
      - 11.9.1.6.3 Hazardous weather conditions making it impossible or imprudent to report to work.
      - 11.9.1.6.4 Necessary personal business which cannot be scheduled outside regular work hours (not more than three (3) days per school year)

- 11.9.2 "Immediate family" means the mother, father, grandmother, grandfather, or grandchild of the employee or of the spouse of the employee, and the spouse, son, son-in-law, daughter, daughter-in-law, brother, sister of the employee or the spouse, former legal guardian of the employee or the spouse, any relative living in the immediate household of the employee and all references to spouse shall include a domestic partner.
- 11.9.3 The employee will fill out appropriate District paperwork to note the reason for the PNI.

#### 11.10 Necessary Personal Business

11.10.1 Three (3) of the seven (7) days may be utilized for personal business which may not meet the specific criteria set forth under PNL above and will not require a reason. Employees must give notice of intent to their supervisor of at least sixty (60) minutes before their shift start time.

#### 11.11 Bereavement Leave

- 11.11.1 Classified employees are entitled to paid bereavement leave in the event of the death of a member of their immediate family as follows:
  - Up to three (3) days for death of an immediate family member
  - Up to three (3) days in the event of death of the employee's spouse or dependent child:
  - If travel of more than two hundred (200) miles one (1) way is required to attend or arrange for the funeral, up to an additional two (2) days will be granted.
  - If bereavement leave in excess of the authorized amount is requested it may be charged to available personal necessity leave.

#### 11.12 Jury Duty

- 11.12.1 Employees shall be entitled to leave without loss of pay for anytime the employee is required to perform jury duty service. The District shall pay the employee's regular rate of pay.
- 11.12.2 The employee shall pay the District the amount he or she receives as jury duty pay. Any meal, mileage or parking allowance provided to the employee shall not be considered as jury duty pay and the employee may retain such payments.
- 11.12.3 An employee called for jury duty service who was required to serve at least seventy-five percent (75%) or more of their regular assigned hours at jury duty that day shall contact and inform their supervisor upon release but shall not be required to report to work for the balance of the day unless there is an emergency. However, no employee shall be required to work more than their regularly assigned hours when combined with the hours of jury duty service.

#### 11.13 Court Appearance Leave

11.13.1 Court appearances are as defined and covered under the Personal Necessity Leave article except that employees subpoenaed by the District shall be released from duties without loss of compensation.

## 11.14 Child Bonding Leave

- 11.14.1 In addition to utilizing personal necessity leave, a parent may take up to three (3) days paid leave of absence in connection with the birth of their child, child placement, and child bonding.
- 11.14.2 An employee shall be provided exactly one (1), twelve (12) week Child Bonding Leave during any twelve (12) month period. To be eligible for Child Bonding Leave, a member is required to have worked consecutively for the District for the past twelve (12) months but is not required to have 1,250 hours of service.
- 11.14.3 Employees may use paid leave for child birth, child placement, and child bonding in association with the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA), California Family Rights Act, and parental disability leave.
- 11.14.4 An employee may request and be granted an unpaid leave of absence up to one (1) year for purposes of child rearing in connection with a newly born, infant or adopted child. The employee's request shall be made in writing at least ten (10) working days prior to the anticipated starting date of the parenthood leave. An additional six (6) months leave may be granted upon the employee's request. The employee must notify the District at least one (1) month prior to returning from leave. Such leave shall run concurrently with and be counted toward FMLA to the extent the employee is eligible.
- 11.14.5 Time spent on such leave does not count toward seniority or salary advancement. During such portion of the leave that is not subject to FMLA the employee may maintain enrollment in the District group health insurance programs by paying the full cost of the premium for such benefits. The employee shall be returned to work in the same classification as held when the leave began, but is not necessarily entitled to be placed in the precise position held when the leave began.

#### 11.15 Military Leave

11.15.1 An employee shall be entitled to military leave as provided by applicable state or federal law and shall retain all rights and privileges granted by such law or laws and arising out of the exercise of military leave, including, but not limited to applicable reinstatement rights. Military and Veterans code 389 and 395and appropriate Ed Code sections.

#### 11.16 Legislative Leave

- 11.16.1 A permanent employee who is elected to the State Legislature or Congress shall be granted, upon request, an unpaid leave of absence for the length of the term or terms in office.
- 11.16.2 Employees on such leave shall notify the District of intended return at least six (6) weeks prior to the expiration date of the leave.

#### 11.17 Family Care and Medical Leave

11.17.1 Any employee shall be granted leave and maintenance of health benefits (if applicable) to the extent provided in the most current version of either the federal Family Medical Leave Act or the California Family Rights Act. In situations where the laws overlap, whichever law is more beneficial to the unit member shall be applied. FMLA/CFRA allow for leave up to twelve (12) weeks unpaid leave.

#### 11.18 Leave for Examination

11.18.1 Provided at least two (2) days' notice is given to the employee's supervisor, an employee is permitted to be absent from work in order to take any promotional examination with the District. Employee's pay will not be impacted due to such absence.

#### 11.19 Unanticipated District Closures

11.19.1 On rare occasions, the District will close due to inclement weather or other unsafe conditions. When administration makes a closure decision, the District's phone message and website is updated with this news, and it is also announced on the radio. Should a large blizzard occur overnight, employees can call the general District phone number and news of any closure is typically updated by 6:30 A.M. the next morning. Unanticipated closures will result in compensation for employees for the day based on hours scheduled to work on that day.

#### ARTICLE 12 - CATASTROPHIC LEAVE BANK

- 12.1 The District and CEU agree to the establishment of a joint Classified/Confidential/Director/Faculty/Administrator Catastrophic Leave Bank eligible to all permanent employees who enroll and donate.
- 12.2 Definition of Catastrophic Leave
  - 12.2.1 The intent of this bank is to provide additional financial protection to permanent employees during a period of prolonged illness/injury or hospitalization, which, for purposes of this Article, is defined as an illness or injury that incapacitates the employee or the employee's family member as defined in Article 11.9.2 and is, according to a physician, likely permanently to incapacitate the employee or family Revised: June 17, 2024 Page: 26

member or be characterized as terminal. Catastrophic Sick Leave shall not be available simply because an employee has exhausted all available paid leave.

## 12.3 Participation/Eligibility

- 12.3.1 Permanent employees with more than five (5) days of accumulated sick leave may participate in the Catastrophic Leave Bank. Employees who elect to join the Catastrophic Leave Bank may join the bank only during open enrollment periods, and must have a waiting period of thirty (30) calendar days after joining the bank before becoming eligible to withdraw from it. The Catastrophic Leave Bank shall not be used by any employee during the employee's paid leave of absence.
- 12.3.2 An employee is eligible to use the Catastrophic Leave Bank when the following conditions are met:
  - 12.3.2.1 The employee requesting use of the leave is a participant of the bank.
  - 12.3.2.2 The employee has submitted a written request that includes a physician's note determining catastrophic nature of condition.
  - 12.3.2.3 The employee will not receive payment for the time absent due to illness or injury from either worker's compensation or short/long-term District-sponsored disability coverage.
  - 12.3.2.4 The employee has exhausted all balances in all applicable paid leave categories.
  - 12.3.2.5 The employee does not have a balance that exceeds forty (40) days from the Catastrophic Leave Bank.
  - 12.3.2.6 There is sufficient leave in the bank.
- 12.3.3 New employees and employees returning from a Board-approved extended leave of absence shall have thirty (30) calendar days from the first day of employment to sign up for participation in the Catastrophic Leave Bank if the open enrollment period has expired.
- 12.3.4 Leave to care for a member of the family shall be subject to all the terms and conditions of this Article and shall only be granted during such periods that the Catastrophic Leave Bank is maintaining a balance of sixty (60) days or more. No more than one (1) head of household may utilize Catastrophic Leave at the same time.

#### 12.4 Administration of the Bank

12.4.1 The Human Resources Department shall administer the Catastrophic Leave Bank. Human Resources shall be responsible for receiving leave requests, verifying validity of requests, determining if the request meets the above conditions of the Catastrophic Leave Bank, communicating its decision to affected employees, and soliciting donations of sick leave/vacation days from eligible employees when appropriate. Processing Catastrophic Leave Bank requests are not reviewable through the grievance/arbitration provisions of this Agreement.

12.4.2 If a request to use the Catastrophic Leave Bank is denied, the employee may appeal to a committee comprised of the Vice President of Administrative Services and the President of the appropriate union. For unrepresented employees, the Senior Leadership Team will be the appeal committee.

#### 12.5 Enrollment Procedures

12.5.1 The District shall establish an open enrollment period each year for employees to participate in the Catastrophic Leave Bank. The enrollment period shall be May 1 through July 15. Once an employee becomes a participant in the Catastrophic Leave Bank, the employee shall not be required to re-enroll each year.

#### 12.6 Donation of Days:

12.6.1 An employee may elect to participate in the Catastrophic Leave Bank by donating at least eight (8) hours of their accumulated sick leave or accrued vacation to the Catastrophic Leave Bank. No member shall contribute more than eight (8) days to the Catastrophic Leave Bank in any one (1) open enrollment period. The employee shall make this donation by filing an appropriate form during the open enrollment period. This donation shall be irrevocable. A donation to the Catastrophic Leave Bank must be made from the employee's accumulated sick leave and/or accrued vacation and shall not be designated to a specific employee for their exclusive use. Only donors to the bank are eligible for withdrawals.

## 12.7 Mandatory Donations:

- 12.8 An employee who has received contributions from the Catastrophic Leave Bank must, upon return to duty, commence repaying donations with a minimum of one (1) accumulated sick leave day or accrued vacation day per year until total donations equal the amount of donated leave received from the bank, minus the number of days originally donated by the employee, as long as they are still employed by the District. Employees who are no longer employed by the District will not be required to repay donations. Procedures to Use/Withdraw Sick Leave Conditions Restrictions
  - 12.8.1 In order to be eligible to withdraw catastrophic leave from the bank, the employee must be a participant and have exhausted all of their available and applicable accrued paid leave credits, which includes, but is not limited to, sick leave, compensatory time off, and vacation.
  - 12.8.2 An eligible employee electing to use the Catastrophic Leave Bank shall complete an appropriate form in order to make a draw on the bank. The employee must submit this form to Human Resources for processing. The employee must provide a physician's note, which verifies the catastrophic illness or injury and gives an estimated date of return to work.
  - 12.8.3 In the event that the employee is personally unable to apply for catastrophic leave, an immediate family member or employee's agent may make the request for the applicant.

12.8.4 When the employee may reasonably be presumed to be eligible for disability retirement under CalPERS, CalSTRS, or, if applicable, Social Security, the employee may be required to apply for such retirement. If there are insufficient days in the bank, there is no obligation to grant leave hereunder, in whole or in part. Neither the District the CEU, or the Faculty Association shall be legally responsible if there are insufficient days in the bank to provide a Catastrophic Sick Leave donation.

#### 12.9 Allowable Days

12.9.1 An initial request shall not exceed twenty (20) days. An employee may request an additional twenty (20) days by filing an additional request for consideration with an updated physician's note. The maximum number of days allowed to be utilized by one (1) employee for a single injury/illness shall not exceed forty (40) days. The number of sick bank days needed by the employee shall be specified in the initial request. The Catastrophic Leave Bank will only be reduced by the number of days actually used.

## 12.10 Method of Payment

12.10.1 When an employee uses a day from the Catastrophic Leave Bank, pay for that day shall be at the same rate the employee would have received had the employee worked their regular schedule that day. No distinction shall be made as to the differing pay rates of the donor and the recipient.

#### 12.11 Accounting

12.11.1 Upon request, the Human Resources Department shall provide the CEU, Faculty Association, and Senior Leadership Team with a statement detailing the number of days withdrawn from the bank during the past year and the number of days available in the bank.

#### 12.12 Maintaining the Catastrophic Leave Bank

12.12.1 The Catastrophic Leave Bank shall maintain a minimum amount of 320 hours or about forty (40) days by July 15 of each year. If determined that the bank requires replenishment, current members of the bank will be required to donate another sick or vacation day by the end of the open enrollment period in order to enroll or maintain membership.

#### 12.13 Termination of Catastrophic Leave Bank

12.13.1 If the Catastrophic Leave Bank is terminated for any reason, the hours remaining in the bank shall be equally distributed to the then-current members enrolled in the Catastrophic Leave Bank. In the event of a natural disaster or catastrophic event having a widespread impact on the employees and/or the District, the Superintendent/President shall retain the right to suspend the provisions of this Article, and will provide notice to the appropriate associations.

#### 12.14 Retrieval of Donated Sick Leave/Vacation

12.14.1 Grievable: Retrieval of donated sick leave/vacation used by another employee pursuant to the provisions of the Catastrophic Leave Bank sections of this Article shall not be subject to the grievance procedure of the Agreement. It is understood that donated sick leave/vacation is an irrevocable deposit and cannot be rescinded for any reason.

#### 12.15 Hold Harmless

12.15.1 Any employee who deposits donated sick leave/vacation into the Catastrophic Leave Bank must sign an agreement stating the employee agrees to hold the District, the CEU and Faculty Association harmless for any and all claims and liabilities arising out of such deposit and/or its subsequent use. This section satisfies and supersedes any obligation of the District under California Education Code Section 87045.

#### ARTICLE 13 - HOLIDAY SCHEDULE

- 13.1 All probationary or permanent employees shall be entitled to the following seventeen (17) paid holidays provided they are in a paid status during any portion of the working day immediately preceding or succeeding the holiday (see Appendix D):
  - 13.1.1 January 1, New Year's Day
  - 13.1.2 Third Monday in January, Martin Luther King Day
  - 13.1.3 February 12, Lincoln Day
  - 13.1.4 Third Monday in February, Washington Day
  - 13.1.5 Last Monday in May, Memorial Day
  - 13.1.6 June 19, Juneteenth
  - 13.1.7 July 4, Independence Day
  - 13.1.8 First Monday in September, Labor Day
  - 13.1.9 November 11, Veteran's Day
  - 13.1.10 Fourth Thursday in November, Thanksgiving Day
  - 13.1.11 Friday after Thanksgiving
  - 13.1.12 Last working day prior to the day designated as the legal Christmas holiday
  - 13.1.13 Christmas Day
  - 13.1.14 Three floating holidays to be taken between December 21 and January 3 each year to be determined as part of the establishment of the annual calendar following consultation with the CEU

- 13.1.15 Last working day prior to the day designated as the legal New Year's holiday
- 13.2 Regular employees of the District who are not normally assigned to duty during the District holidays of December 25 and January 1 shall be paid for those two (2) holidays provided they were in a paid status during any portion of the working day of their normal assignment immediately preceding or succeeding the holiday period.
- 13.3 The District shall adhere to the mandated holiday observance schedule herein when a holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be deemed to be the holiday in lieu of the day observed. When a holiday herein listed falls on a Saturday, the preceding Friday shall be deemed to be the holiday in lieu of the day observed, except that:
  - 13.3.1 Education Code section 79020 provides specific allowances for observance flexibility for certain holidays depending on the day of the week on which the holiday falls. The California Community College Chancellor's Office provides legally mandated holidays options to consider.
- 13.4 When a classified employee is required to work on any said holiday, that employee shall be paid compensation for such work in addition to the regular pay received for the holiday at the rate of time and one-half.
- 13.5 Exclusive Weekends or Holiday Employment
  - 13.5.1. Notwithstanding other provisions of the Education Code and these policies, employees of the District in positions which require working exclusively on holiday or weekends, and for which a special salary rate recognizing this peculiarity is established, are exempted from the benefit of 13.4 above.
- 13.6 Holiday in Lieu of Specified Holiday
  - 13.6.1. Prior to July 1 of any school year the District may designate other days during such year as the holidays to which classified employees are entitled in lieu of the holidays of February 12 or November 11, provided that such designated days will provide for at least a three (3) day weekend. Classified employees shall be required to work on the regular holiday at their regular rate of pay.

## **ARTICLE 14 - HEALTH & WELFARE BENEFITS**

14.1 The District will provide \$21,030 annually per eligible full-time employee for health and welfare benefits. Employees pay anything over this cap with a monthly payroll deduction depending on medical option selected. Employee medical premium payments can be made via a pre-tax Section 125 Plan option when available.

///

## ARTICLE 15 - SALARY AND COMPENSATION

- 15.1 Salary Schedule
  - 15.1.1 Classified Salary Schedule 20-00 (Appendix B)
- 15.2 Effective June 30, 2021, an additional Step (6) will be added to all salary ranges. Step (6) will be five percent (5%) above the current Step (5).
- 15.3 Salary step advancements and longevity shall be made at the beginning of each fiscal year (July 1) rather than on employee anniversary date.
- 15.4 Employees possessing and utilizing bilingual skills in the workplace shall receive bilingual pay in the amount of fifty dollars (\$50.00) per month. The number of employees, languages available, and the qualification requirements will be determined by the District.
- 15.5 Employees who carry degrees relevant to and above the minimum educational requirements listed for their position in the District approved job description:

Doctoral Degree \$100/month Master's Degree \$50/month

Total compensation would amount to \$1,200/year in the case of a Doctoral degree and \$600/year in the case of a Master's degree. Employees are eligible for only one (1) such stipend.

- 15.6 Other Compensation
  - 15.6.1 For any additional assignment compensation or stipend less than \$3,000 per year, the administrator or supervisor assigning the work will develop a description of the duties and the time allotted to the assignment and will provide that description to the employee. The supervising administrator and the employee will mutually agree to the stipend amount if the supervising administrator and the employee cannot agree, the District and CEU will negotiate the stipend amount.
  - 15.6.2 Stipends awarded under 15.6.1 will be brought for formal negotiations if the stipend is intended to be ongoing after the end of the second  $(2^{nd})$  consecutive year of allocation.
  - 15.6.3 For stipends greater than the limit established in 15.6.1 per quarter; the District and CEU will negotiate the stipend amount.

## ARTICLE 16 - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT/GROWTH

16.1 The District and the CEU jointly acknowledge the importance of providing professional development and growth opportunities for all employees on a consistent basis.

#### 16.2 General Funding

- 16.2.1 The District shall make every reasonable effort each fiscal year for the professional development of its classified staff. This funding will be used to support all professional development activities, whether offered to all employees as a group or for the individual funding of continued education or other personal development of individual employees.
- 16.2.2 The District shall pay for the costs of all appropriate, associated conference/travel expenses for District initiated and/or approved professional development. Payment shall be made in accordance with District policies and procedures on reimbursement of employee business expenses.
- 16.2.3 Payment of conference/travel expenses shall be in advance when cost is known in advance and sufficient time is provided for processing.

#### 16.3 Professional Development - District Initiated

When the District assigns an employee to attends a seminar, class, conference, certification, skilled trades, or training program, attendance and travel shall be considered part of the regular work week assignment.

### 16.4 Professional Development - Employee Initiated

- 16.4.1 When an employee would like to attend a seminar, class, conference, certification, skilled trades, or training program, that is directly related to the current duties of the employee, the employee shall submit a written request to their immediate supervisor at least two (2) weeks prior to the start of the requested conference/training.
- 16.4.2 When the District approves an employee conference/travel request, attendance and travel shall be considered part of the regular work week assignment.

## 16.5 Tuition Reimbursement - Classes at LTCC

- 16.5.1 When an employee requests to take a class at LTCC that is directly related to the current duties of the employee, the supervisor may approve release time and reimbursement of fees and/or books as herein provided:
  - The maximum hours of release time shall equal the total number of hours to attend the class. Extraordinary requests may be approved by the Superintendent/President.
  - The employee shall submit a written request to their immediate supervisor at least two (2) weeks before the class begins. The supervisor shall forward the employee's recommendation to the appropriate Vice President for approval of fund expenditures. Approval is subject to availability of funds.

- LTCC Spanish classes are considered to be work related for classified employees. The Spanish class proposed to be taken by an employee must be at a higher level than previously attained by the employee.
- Reimbursement of fees is contingent upon successful completion of the class.
   Successful completion is defined as a grade of C or higher, or Credit.
   Reimbursement of fees is also contingent upon proof of fee payment.
- 16.5.2 When an employee requests to take a class not directly related to the employee's job duties, the employee may flex their job schedule, subject to the approval of their supervisor. There is no provision for reimbursement of fees and/or materials.
- 16.5.3 Tuition Reimbursement forms will be made available on the District website.
- 16.6 Tuition Reimbursement Classes at other institutions
  - 16.6.1 When an employee requests to take a class at another institution that is work-related, their supervisor may recommend release time and reimbursement of fees as herein provided:
    - The District shall provide one (1) hour of release time to match each hour of personal time the employee attends the class. The maximum hours of release time shall not exceed (3) per week. Extraordinary requests may be approved by the Superintendent/President.
    - As funds are limited, the Classified Employee Professional Development
       Committee will approve funding along with other professional development
       requests from employees. The Classified Employee Professional Development
       Committee will determine timing requirements for professional development
       requests, and provide adequate notice of these requirements to the employee.
    - The number of reimbursable units per employee shall not exceed six (6).
    - Reimbursement of fees is contingent upon successful completion of the class.
       Successful completion is defined as a grade of C or higher, or Credit.
       Reimbursement of fees is also contingent upon proof of fee payment.
- 16.7 Classified Employee Professional Development Fund Requests
  - 16.7.1 Many classified employees have limited opportunities to attend external professional development activities. Funding will be provided annually to allow one (1) general staff development event to be held on campus. Limited additional funds are budgeted annually for individual requests to attend conferences/trainings.
  - 16.7.2 In addition to having the opportunity to take college classes at LTCC or other institutions, classified employees may also apply individually for professional

- development funds to support their attendance at work-related conferences/trainings that improve and embellish an employee's ability to serve in their position.
- 16.7.3 Classified employees must submit a written application to the Classified Employee Professional Development Committee for review at least two (2) weeks prior to the start of the requested conference/training.
- 16.7.4 The Classified Employee Professional Development Committee oversees classified employee professional development activities. The committee make-up is three (3) classified employees, one (1) confidential and one (1) director. The committee is responsible for tracking classified professional growth monies and expenditures, and for reviewing and approving individual employee professional development funding requests. The committee may propose one (1) professional development activity per year that the entire staff can attend during work hours. The committee will establish its own procedures for executing its charge.
- 16.7.5 Classified Employee Professional Development application is available on the District's website.

## **ARTICLE 17 - VACANCIES, TRANSFERS, AND PROMOTIONS**

#### 17.1 Definitions

- 17.1.1 Transfer: A lateral movement from one (1) position to a vacant like position that has the same salary range and similar qualifications.
- 17.1.2 Involuntary Transfer: District initiated transfer
- 17.1.3 Promotion: The advancement from one (1) classification to a higher paid classification.
- 17.1.4 Vacancy: A new or existing position, which is not currently staffed, and that the District has the intent to fill.
- 17.1.5 Qualified: An employee who meets the minimum qualifications as stated in the job description, and who has received overall performance ratings of satisfactory or above on the employee's recent work performance evaluations.

## 17.2 Notice of Vacancy

17.2.1 In the event the District determines the need to fill a vacancy, the District shall post a transfer request for five (5) working days internally. If there are no transfer requests, the District shall post an announcement of the job vacancy on the District website, send notice via e-mail to all employees, and post the vacancy publicly. Outside notices shall remain posted for a period of no less than ten (10) days. The notice shall include the following:

- Job title
- Job description
- Assigned job location
- Number of hours per day
- Days per week and months per year
- Regular assigned shift
- Salary range
- Deadline for application

# 17.3 Process for Filling Vacancies

- 17.3.1 The District shall look to eligible and qualified employees on the thirty-nine (39) month or sixty-three (63) month re-hire list. Should qualified employees exist on the thirty-nine (39) month or sixty-three (63) month re-hire list, they will be notified of the vacancy. In addition to laid off employees, all employees on District-approved leave shall receive a copy of vacancies sent to their home address.
- 17.3.2 The District will actively recruit from both internally and externally to attract qualified applicants for all new openings, per California Code of Regulations, Title 5, section 53021. The District is committed to recruiting and hiring a diverse workforce that reflects the character and composition of the student body and local community.
- 17.3.3 Employees seeking application to transfer shall notify Human Resources by formal written notice either hand delivered or via-email and fill out an application within five (5) days of the posting of the vacancy. Transfer opportunities are for permanent employees only.
- 17.3.4 Seniority: In the case where there are two (2) or more employees who apply for a transfer, and all possess the minimum qualifications for the position, the senior employee shall be selected. In the case of a involuntary transfer with no internal applicants, the least senior employee shall be selected.
- 17.3.5 Any transfer candidate who is not selected for the position shall be given a written statement from Human Resources of their non-selection within seven (7) working days.
- 17.3.6 An approved transfer resulting from the request of a permanent employee shall be considered permanent. Therefore, no additional probationary period shall be required.

- 17.3.7 Promoted permanent employees shall be subject to a six (6) month probationary period in their new position. If an employee is unsuccessful in the higher classification to which they were promoted, the employee shall be returned to their former classification or position in like classification.
- 17.3.8 A permanent employee who is dismissed, suspended or demoted to other than the employee's former class during a probationary period shall retain full rights of appeal.
- 17.3.9 Transfers shall be made without change in salary rate, longevity date, accumulated illness leave, accumulated vacation leave, or in any other manner that would reflect adversely upon the rights of the employee as provided in the Agreement and the law.

# 17.4 Involuntary Transfers

- 17.4.1 Involuntary transfers shall not be made for punitive reasons.
- 17.4.2 The District may initiate involuntary transfers due to program, enrollment, or funding changes.
- 17.4.3 Vacancy List: A list of District vacant assignments within the employee's present position classification will be made available to each employee being considered for an involuntary transfer. An employee may request the positions, in order of preference, to which a transfer is desired.
- 17.4.4 Transfer Notice: An employee affected by such transfer shall be given notice as soon as administratively possible, but in no event, less than ten (10) working days prior to the effective date of the transfer. Prior to the effective date, a meeting will be held between the immediate supervisor/administrator and the employee in order to discuss the reason for the transfer.

### 17.5 Miscellaneous

- 17.5.1 Demotions: A permanent employee may request voluntary demotion to a class with a lower maximum salary rate.
- 17.5.2 Voluntary demotion is available to a probationary employee only in cases when the employee would otherwise be laid off for lack of work or lack of funds.
- 17.5.3 Restorations: A former permanent employee who resigned in good standing may be restored to a vacant position in their former class and status within thirty-nine (39) months of the last date of paid service without additional screening and examination procedures; also, the resignee may be reinstated in a vacant position in a lower related class if qualified, or in limited-term status in the same or lower class.
- 17.5.4 Reinstatement or restoration of a former employee shall have the following effects:

- Restoration to the former step in the current salary range for the class, or, if restored in a lower class, to the rate closest to that of the step to which the employee would be assigned if that employee were restored in their former class.
- If restored, restoration of accumulated sick leave and seniority as of the date of separation.
- Restoration of former anniversary date, but without step advancement credit for the off-duty period.
- Restoration of all rights, benefits and burdens of a permanent employee in the class to which restored.

# ARTICLE 18 - CHANGES IN ASSIGNED TIME AND TEMPORARY CHANGES IN DUTIES

- 18.1 If an employee is required to work in excess of the normally assigned time for thirty (30) minutes or longer per day for twenty (20) consecutive days, the assigned time for the position will be changed to reflect the longer hours.
- 18.2 When an existing permanent, part-time position is assigned an increase, the part-time employee with the most seniority in the class in which the position was increased, shall be entitled to the increase.
- 18.3 If the employee with the most seniority declines the position, the position will then be offered to the next employee with the greatest seniority in succession until the position is filled.
- 18.4 Increase In Hours
  - 18.4.1 If a vacancy is created which could result in an increase in hours for an employee in the same classification; that vacancy shall be posted at all work sites prior to being posted for outside applicants. The most senior qualified applicant shall be selected except as below.
  - 18.4.2 A qualified applicant for an increase in hours will not be considered if:
    - The increase would interfere with the hours of the employee's current assignment.
    - The increase would result in more than an eight (8) hour workday.
    - A qualified applicant for a position that would result in an increase in hours or days will not be considered if the increase would necessarily result in overtime.
    - If no applicant emerges after posting, the District-established application procedure will apply.

### 18.5 Temporary Assignment of Duties in Related Field

- 18.5.1 When an employee is asked to temporarily assume the related duties designated in the job description for their position, i.e., gardener to work as custodian, the following procedure will be observed:
  - The supervisor will give the employee at least (3) three days' notice if at all possible, but it is recognized that emergencies might make this impossible.
  - The supervisor will send to the Director of Human Resources a written notification specifying the employee's name, date temporary assignment is to begin, and the approximate number of days per such assignment.
  - Temporary assignment is to be used for the purpose of meeting specific District needs in any one area and is not to be used as a means of disciplinary action.

## 18.6 Assignment of Personnel for Emergencies

- 18.6.1 An "emergency" is defined as work that cannot be done during District hours as determined by the Superintendent/President or designee and work that is necessary to protect the value of buildings and contents from further damage and to protect the health and welfare of students, faculty, other employees and the public.
- 18.6.2 Emergency assignments shall not be applied for punitive or preferential reasons.

### 18.7 Assignment of Employees with Disabilities

- 18.7.1 When a permanent employee becomes unable to perform the duties of their classification because of illness or injury effort shall be made to place the employee in a position in which the duties are within that employee's capabilities.
- 18.7.2 A disabled employee's duties in a regular position may be altered in accordance with the disability.
- 18.7.3 A disabled employee may be assigned to a position in a higher class but shall receive no salary benefit from such assignment until that person can be appointed to the higher class in accordance with this Agreement.
- 18.7.4 A disabled employee may refuse assignments to other classes without effect on that employee's rights under provisions of the law and the Agreement.
- 18.7.5 Reinstatement or restoration of a former employee shall have the following effects:
  - Restoration to the former step in the current salary range for the class, or, if
    restored in a lower class, to the rate closest to that of the step to which the
    employee would be assigned if that employee were restored in their former class.

- If restored, restoration of accumulated sick leave and seniority as of the date of separation. Restoration of former anniversary date, but without step advancement credit for the off-duty period.
- Restoration of all rights, benefits and burdens of a permanent employee in the class to which restored.

# **ARTICLE 19 - RECLASSIFICATION**

19.1 Individual Reclassification Process

The purpose of this section is to provide a formal process for non-probationary members to bring forward issues related to working outside of their classification descriptions. This process is conducted on an annual basis as indicated in Appendix E. The Human Resources department shall facilitate the work of the Committee and communicate their decisions. Once a member has achieved permanency, that member shall be eligible to apply for reclassification subject to process timelines without further restriction. Regardless of the outcome of a reclassification (either approved or denied), an employee must wait two (2) years within a single position before applying again.

- 19.1.1 <u>Initial Application</u>: Two employee training sessions will be provided by a mutually agreed upon trainer at the start of every reclassification cycle. Employees must attend a training prior to filing an application form. Supervisors are encouraged to attend the training session. Requests for reclassification consideration may be initiated by the employee, a supervisor, or CEU representative. Employees are to submit a copy of the application to Human Resources department and supervisor. Supervisors will have the opportunity to submit input connected to the application but cannot delay or impede the process.
- 19.1.2 <u>Screening Applications</u>: Applications will be screened for completeness by the CEU President and the appropriate Human Resources staff member. Complete applications will be forwarded to the Reclassification Committee.
- 19.1.3 <u>Incomplete Applications</u>: Applications deemed incomplete by both the CEU President and Human Resources staff member responsible for classifications will be rejected. Applicants whose applications are deemed incomplete may apply during the next cycle. There is no appeal of rejected applications.
- 19.1.4 <u>Reclassification Committee</u>: The Reclassification Committee shall be comprised of two representatives selected by CEU and two representatives selected by the District. The Reclassification Committee will review applications and submit them to an outside classification consultant.
- 19.1.5 <u>Classification Study</u>: An outside classification consultant, mutually agreed to by the District and CEU, shall conduct the classification study on each completed application. The study shall include a desk audit, interviews of at least the employee and the employee's supervisor, and a review of submitted documentation. Classification assignment is based on job-related criteria and includes, but is not limited to, review of duties and

responsibilities, level of independent decision-making and authority, and complexity of duties. Changes in volume of work alone generally do not result in changes of classification.

Once the consultant work is complete, the employee will have an opportunity to review and comment. The reclassification packet (complete with consultant results and employee comments) is then reviewed by the District and CEU Leadership. The packet with added comments from District and CEU is forwarded to the Reclassification Committee.

The Reclassification Committee will review the results of the reclassification packet. The Reclassification Committee will take into consideration the recommendations of the outside classification consultant and comments from District, CEU, and employee. At any time, the employee may be contacted for additional information or clarification. The employee may request to appear before the reclassification committee to accommodate information or clarification requests.

The decision to recommend approval of the reclassification will be determined by consensus. Each employee will be notified in writing of the Reclassification Committee's recommendation.

If recommended, the recommendation will be forwarded to the Superintendent/President or designee. The Superintendent/President or designee will review the results of the classification study and, if recommended, forward to the Board of Trust for final approval.

19.1.6 <u>Step Placement Upon Reclassification</u>: Upon successful reclassification, an employee whose assignment is changed to a position in a classification with a higher salary range shall be placed, if possible, to a step in the new salary range that provides close to a five percent (5%) salary increase over the previous scheduled salary. However, no employee may advance higher than the maximum step in the new salary range.

### 19.2 District Initiated Reclassification

The District reserves the right to reclassify following the process in this Article at any time as a managerial prerogative subject to the requirement to negotiate wages, hours and working conditions of the positions.

- 19.4.1 The District has the right to hire a consultant if deemed necessary. The following components maybe considered when the District initiates an employee's position be reclassified due to a department reorganization or additional work assignments:
  - a) A study of the small (less than 3,000 FTES) California community colleges.
  - b) Knowing that employees at small colleges often carry multiple roles that are not reflected in their job titles, there shall be careful examination of District job descriptions compared to benchmark positions to determine whether they are truly comparable. Job title alone shall not be used to make the determination.
  - c) A study to include local public and government external agencies.

- d) Salary comparisons will also include any COLAs or other salary increases the agency might give between the time the salary information was obtained from that agency, and when the District implements a reclassification based on these findings. This ensures that a lapse in time between obtaining information and implementation doesn't result in a lower salary.
- e) There shall be no cap on the number of ranges an individual position can increase as a result of a single reclassification study. If a position has historically been significantly underpaid, every effort shall be made to increase the compensation to market.
- f) No existing employee shall receive a decrease in salary as a result of a reclassification study. The position can be reclassified to a lower range, but the incumbent's salary shall not be reduced.

### 19.3 Classification Study

The need for a Classification and/or a Compensation Study shall be reviewed by the District and CEU no less than every five (5) years.

### **ARTICLE 20 - PERSONNEL FILES**

- 20.1 There shall be a single personnel file for each employee. Personnel files shall be kept in the Human Resources Office of the District.
- 20.2 Materials in the personnel file of an employee, except as noted below, shall be made available for inspection by the employee involved. Employees shall have the right to inspect and obtain a copy of personnel file materials, upon request. Upon authorization by the employee, a CEU representative may review the employee's file or accompany the employee in review of the file. Material which may be excluded from inspection shall be limited (California Labor Code Section 1198.5):
  - Records relating to the investigation of a possible criminal offense.
  - Letters of reference.

Ratings, reports, or records that were: obtained prior to the employment of the employee involved; were prepared by identifiable examination committee members; or were obtained in connection with a promotional examination.

20.3 Information of a derogatory nature, except material excluded in accordance with section 20.2 above, shall not be entered or filed unless and until the employee is given notice and an opportunity to review and comment thereon. An employee shall have the right to enter, and have attached to any such derogatory statement, their own comments thereon. Such review, and any preparation of comments in response to the material and/or statement, shall take place during normal business hours, and the employee shall be released from duty for this purpose without salary reduction. This time for review and comment is limited to one (1) hour during normal business hours.

- 20.4 All material placed in an employee's personnel file shall be dated and signed by the person who prepared the material. Material shall be added in a timely fashion, and an effort will be made to add any materials within one (1) month. No anonymous material shall be included in any employee's file.
- 20.5 The contents of all personnel files shall be kept in strictest confidence except when law mandates release of certain information. Access authorization by anyone other than the employee or designee must be obtained from either the Superintendent/President, the employee's administrator, the employee's immediate supervisor, or designee. The District shall keep a log indicating the persons who have requested to examine a personnel file, as well as the dates such requests were made. This log shall be available for examination by the employee or their authorized CEU representative.

# **ARTICLE 21 - SAFETY**

- 21.1 The District shall make every reasonable effort to provide for a safe and healthy working environment for its employees and shall promptly review conditions brought to its attention, and if appropriate, refer to the Safety Committee for review and recommendations.
- 21.2 The District shall maintain a Safety Committee comprised of representatives from each constituency of the District, including at least two (2) members appointed by the District and two (2) employees appointed by the CEU. The Safety Committee shall meet as needed to review safety, health and sanitation conditions. The Safety Committee is currently part of the Facilities Council.
- 21.3 No employee shall be discriminated against for bringing legitimate safety concerns to the Committee's and/or District's attention, nor shall there be any reprisals against such employee.
- 21.4 Employees shall comply with the District's rules, regulations and directives, and applicable law to provide a safe and healthy workplace. When the District has established written emergency procedures and/or comprehensive safety plans, copies shall be distributed to all employees.
- 21.5 Whenever the District directs the wear and/or use of safety equipment or devices, the District shall be responsible for providing such equipment and devices at no cost to employees.
- 21.6 The District shall provide periodic in-service training to employees on matters of health and safety. Unless otherwise indicated, employee attendance shall be required.

/	/	/
/	/	/
/	/	/

# **ARTICLE 22 - SECURITY CAMERAS**

### 22.1 Security Cameras

- 22.1.1 The District has a legitimate interest in protecting the safety of District property, students, and employees and that use of electronic surveillance systems or devices can be an effective tool in meeting that objective.
- 22.1.2 CEU has an interest in protecting the privacy of employees and ensuring due process associated with disciplinary action taken against employees.
  - 22.1.2.1 The District will only place electronic surveillance systems or devices to:
    - 22.1.2.1.1 Protect District property and assets from theft or vandalism.
    - 22.1.2.1.2 Assist in the investigation of a formal complaint that the District is legally required to investigate pursuant to Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, or Title 5 of the California Code of Regulations, where the surveillance data could assist in corroborating or disproving the allegations.
    - 22.1.2.1.3 The District will only access and use electronic surveillance system data for the purposes in 22.1.2.1.1 and 22.1.2.1.2.
    - 22.1.2.1.4 The District will retain electronic surveillance system data for no more than ninety (90) calendar days from the time of recording, unless the data is accessed within the ninety (90)day period for an approved purpose consistent with this Article. In that case, the District will retain the electronic surveillance system data as required by applicable law. When the District retains surveillance data for more than ninety (90) days under this provision it will only access or use the data in connection with the specific, approved purpose for which it originally retained the data.
- 22.1.3 Limitations on Placement of Electronic Surveillance Systems or Devices
  - 22.1.3.1 The District will place clear signage providing notice that the campus is under camera surveillance. The District will only place electronic surveillance systems or devices in areas logically related to their approved purposes.
  - 22.1.3.2 The District will not place electronic surveillance systems or devices in places where employees typically have a reasonable expectation of privacy, such are locker rooms, changing rooms, or restrooms. This limitation on the placement of cameras does not prohibit placement of cameras at the point of entry into any District building.

- 22.1.4 Changes to the Surveillance Systems. The District shall provide CEU President or designee the current locations of all cameras connected to the District's CCTV surveillance system. The District shall provide CEU President or designee with notice of the proposed installation of new cameras or the relocation of existing cameras connected to an electronic surveillance system at least five days before the installation or relocation.
- 22.1.5 Limitations on Access to Surveillance Data. The District will access information recorded on electronic surveillance systems or devices only under the following circumstances:
  - 22.1.5.1 The District has reason to believe a violation of law involving the theft or vandalism of District property or assets has occurred and that access to surveillance data would assist in the formal investigation.
  - 22.1.5.2 The District is conducting an investigation of a formal Title IX or Title 5 complaint, and through its Chief Human Resources Officer or Title IX Coordinator, has determined that the surveillance data could corroborate or disprove the allegations.
  - 22.1.5.3 The District has reason to believe that a violation of law has occurred that would be categorized as a felony and that access to surveillance data would assist in the formal investigation.
  - 22.1.5.4 Subject to a lawful subpoena, judicial order, or other legal requirement to produce the data to a third party.
- 22.1.6 Limitations on District Use of Accessed Surveillance Data.
  - 22.1.6.1 Limited, Permissible Use for Personnel Matters Involving Egregious Misconduct. The District will not use data or information accessed from an electronic surveillance system for CEU employee personnel matters, including but not limited to disciplinary action, except where each of the following requirements is met:
    - 22.1.6.1.1 The District properly accessed the data or information for an approved purpose and in accordance with the limitations set forth in paragraph 1.1.5; and
    - 22.1.6.1.2 The data or information gathered presents credible evidence of misconduct that falls under one or more of the causes for discipline under Article 24. The District will use only that portion of the data or information relevant to the personnel matter in carrying out the personnel action.

- 22.1.7 Authorized Access. Except for emergencies, compelling circumstances, subpoenas, or search warrants, access to surveillance data must be authorized in advance and in writing by the Superintendent/President, Vice President of Administrative Services, Head of Security, Director of Maintenance and Operations, or the Chief Human Resources Officer. This authority may not be delegated to another District employee, except in the case of emergency, compelling circumstances, or compliance with legal requirements noted in paragraph 22.1.5.4, above.
  - 22.1.7.1 Standard for Review. To authorize access to surveillance data, the Superintendent/President, Vice President of Administrative Services, or Chief Human Resources Officer shall review the request and ensure that the request to access surveillance data complies with the terms of this Article.
  - 22.1.7.2 In emergencies or under compelling circumstances, the least perusal of surveillance data and information and the least action necessary to resolve the emergency or compelling circumstance may be taken immediately without the authorization set out in section 22.1.7, but appropriate authorization must then be sought without delay.
- 22.1.8 CEU shall not file a grievance or other action asserting violation of the limitations in this Article without first meeting with the Superintendent/President or designee.

# ARTICLE 23 - EVALUATION OF PERFORMANCE

### 23.1 Intent of Evaluation

- 23.1.1 The primary purpose of the evaluation is to promote communication and provide useful feedback about job performance. It is an opportunity to recognize the employee's accomplishments and contributions to the District and assist the employee in identifying areas of potential learning and professional development. In the case that through a fair evaluation process, it is found that an employee does not meet expectations, support will be provided through an improvement plan as noted on the evaluation form.
- 23.2 Probationary Employees
  - 23.2.1 Refer to Article 9 Probationary Employees
- 23.3 Permanent Employees
  - 23.3.1 Permanent employees shall receive an annual formal written performance evaluation during the first two (2) years of employment. After the first two (2) years of employment and two (2) consecutive evaluations with an overall rating of meets or exceeds expectations, permanent employees shall be evaluated every two (2) years.

### 23.4 Special Evaluations

23.4.1 An immediate supervisor may, at any time, issue to an employee a "Notice of Commendation" or a "Notice of Special Evaluation." This can be used to help employees achieve higher aspirations and/or improve performance.

### 23.5 Evaluation Process

# 23.5.1 Evaluation process for classified employees

- The evaluation process for classified employees shall be known as the Evaluation Cycle (Cycle)
- The Evaluation Cycle shall begin in November and run through October.
- Each Evaluation Cycle shall start and end with goal setting.
- The Evaluator (supervisor) should check in regularly with the employee during the cycle.
- In September, the Self Evaluation form should be provided to the employee and reviewed with the supervisor during the evaluation meeting.
- In October, the written evaluation is prepared by the evaluator and the evaluator sets the evaluation meeting.
- During the evaluation meeting, the evaluator and employee will meet face to face to discuss the self-evaluation and the performance evaluation. Once the evaluation is reviewed, goals and expectations will be set for the next Evaluation Cycle.
- All employees shall receive a copy of their evaluation. The immediate supervisor shall retain a copy for the supervisor's file and a copy shall be forwarded to the Director of Human Resources for inclusion in the employee's personnel file.

# 23.5.2 Improvement plan process for classified employees

- In the event of an evaluation with an overall rating of does not meet expectations the employee will receive an Improvement Plan.
- An improvement plan provides a clear report on identified deficiencies.
- It shall include specific recommendations for improvement, objectives, and timelines.
- The employee will receive this plan ten (10) days after the final evaluation in a separate meeting.
- Employees on an Improvement Plan will be provided with adequate time and training to reach the benchmarks defined.
- Supervisors and employees on an Improvement Plan shall have meetings and written evaluations until the deficiencies are corrected, or other remedies are determined to be necessary by the appropriate Administrator.

23.5.3 New supervisors shall meet with an employee within the first month to set expectations and goals. The new supervisor will work with an employee at least three (3) months before conducting a formal evaluation.

# 23.6 Appeals

### 23.6.1 Appeals Process

- The employee's signature on the evaluation validates that the employee has received an evaluation per this Article; it does not indicate agreement.
- Employees can provide a written response, which will be attached and become part of the permanent evaluation record.
- Administrative review can be requested.
- Employees may also request a meeting with the administrator of their division.

### ARTICLE 24 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

24.1 The following grievance procedures shall be available to all employees. The procedural steps included herein have been designed to secure an equitable solution to a grievance at the earliest possible date.

### 24.2 Terms

- 24.2.1 Conference: Either party may request a meeting for conference at any level. This conference will be held within the timelines and not result in an extension of the timelines.
- 24.2.2 Grievance: A "grievance" is an allegation by the CEU, an employee or employees that there has been a misinterpretation, a violation, or misapplication of a specific article, section or provision of this Agreement. The employee may have CEU representation at all levels.
- 24.2.3 Days: All references to "days" included herein shall be working days when the District administrative offices are open for business.
- 24.2.4 Informal Grievance Conference: An attempt will be made to resolve the grievance by an informal conference between the employee and the employee's immediate supervisor with the objective of resolving the matter through informal conference. If the employee desires representation, a CEU representative will be present.
- 24.2.5 Immediate Supervisor: The lowest level managerial person who has the authority to resolve the grievance and grant the remedy sought.

### 24.3 Formal Grievance Procedure

24.3.1 Level I

Within thirty (30) days after the occurrence of the act or omission or within thirty (30) days of the time the employee became aware or should have become aware of the act or omission giving rise to the grievance, the employee or CEU must present their grievance in writing to the employee's immediate supervisor.

- 24.3.1.1 The written grievance shall contain a clear, concise written statement of the grievance, the date of the grievance, the specific provision(s) of the Agreement allegedly involved and the specific remedy sought.
- 24.3.1.2 The supervisor shall communicate a written decision to the employee within seven (7) days after receiving the grievance. If the supervisor does not respond within the time limit, the grievance is deemed denied, and the employee may appeal in writing to the next level. Such appeal must be made within seven (7) days after expiration of the time limit or after the written answer is received, whichever occurs first.

### 24.3.2 Level II

24.3.2.1 The employee/CEU may file the grievance at Level II with the appropriate Vice President. The filing will include a copy of the original grievance, and the response, if any, from Level I. The Vice President shall render a written decision within seven (7) days of receipt of the appeal. If the Vice President does not render a written decision within the prescribed time limit, the grievance is deemed denied and the employee may appeal to the next level. Such appeal must be made within ten (10) days after the expiration of the time limit or after the written response is received, whichever occurs first.

### 24.3.3 Level III

- 24.3.3.1 If the grievance is not resolved at the level of the Vice President, the employee/CEU may file at Level III with the Superintendent/President of the District. The Superintendent/President will have ten (10) days to provide a written response.
- 24.3.3.2 The Superintendent/President may conduct a review of the matter themselves, including requesting meetings with the employee and other parties concerned. These meetings may be held separately or together with the involved parties. The decision of the Superintendent/President on the grievance shall be in writing, and shall be issued within ten (10) days after the filing of the grievance, at this level.

### 24.3.4 Level IV

24.3.4.1 In the event that the parties do not reach agreement through the above process, the employee may submit within ten (10) days a request for an

impartial third party mediation with the office of the Superintendent/President. The CEU and the District shall agree upon an impartial third party mediator and agree to a date and time for mediation.

24.3.4.2 The District and CEU will work together to bring resolution to the grievance.

### 24.3.5 Level V

- 24.3.5.1 If the mediation process fails, the office of the Superintendent/President will schedule a hearing with the Board of Trustees upon request of the employee. The employee will have ten (10) days to request a hearing with the Board of Trustees. The Board of Trustees shall convene a hearing at the earliest practical date of a subcommittee of the Board to include two members of the Board. The employee will provide a written statement of the grievance. The Superintendent/President will also provide a written statement. The Board subcommittee will take into consideration the written statement of the employee and the written statement of the Superintendent/President, and the subcommittee will provide time for the employee to present their grievance and requested remedies.
- 24.3.5.2 The hearing subcommittee shall make a recommendation to the full Board of Trustees. The Board of Trustees will provide the employee a decision within fourteen (14) days of the hearing.
- 24.3.5.3 The decision of the Board of Trustees shall be final.

### 24.4 General Provisions

- 24.4.1 Grievances may be consolidated by mutual agreement of the District and the CEU. If a grievance affects a group or class of employees, and the facts with respect to all persons alleged to be aggrieved are substantially the same, the CEU may consolidate the grievance(s).
- 24.4.2 Time limits indicated at each level of the grievance procedure set forth in the Article shall be construed as maximum and an attempt shall be made to expedite the process.
- 24.4.3 Extensions of the aforesaid time limits may be requested in writing by either party. Such requests shall state the extension period requested. Unless an extension is mutually agreed upon between the District and the CEU, the time limits set forth herein shall be applicable.
- 24.4.4 If a grievance arises from action or inaction at the Vice President level, the CEU may submit such grievance directly to the Superintendent/President at Level III. The time limits for submission and the subsequent processing of such grievance shall be the

- same as set forth in section 24.3.2, Level III above in regard to a class or group grievance, ten (10) days.
- 24.4.5 The investigation and processing of grievances will be accomplished during the normal workday. The CEU representative and employee shall be released without loss of pay in order to properly fulfill the duty of fair representation. Any employee who is requested to appear in such investigations, meetings, or hearings as a witness shall be accorded the same rights.
- 24.4.6 The CEU will provide prior written notice to the District of those individuals authorized to investigate and process grievances on behalf of the CEU.
- 24.4.7 The District shall cooperate with the CEUin the investigation of any grievance and shall provide the CEU with such available information as is requested as necessary to effectively process a grievance and to discharge the CEU's duty of fair representation.
- 24.4.8 In the event an employee, or employees, exercise the right to individually process a grievance without assistance from the CEU, the District shall provide the CEU:
  - A written copy of the grievance; reasonable time to assert the CEU's position in regard to the matter; a written copy of any proposed resolution of the grievance; an opportunity to file a response.
  - Any resolution deemed by the CEU to be inconsistent with this Agreement shall not be implemented.
- 24.4.9 No reprisals of any kind shall be taken against any employee because of participation in the grievance procedure in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.
- 24.4.10 All records dealing with the processing of grievances shall be filed separately from the personnel files of the employees.
- 24.4.11 Forms for filing grievances, serving notices, taking appeals, making reports and recommendations, and other necessary documents shall be prepared jointly by the CEU and District and given appropriate distribution to facilitate operation of the grievance procedure.
- 24.4.12 In matters dealing with alleged violations of CEU rights, the grievance may be initiated at Level II.

/	/	/
/	/	/
/	/	/
/	/	/

. . .

# **ARTICLE 25 - DISCIPLINE PROCEDURES**

- 25.1 The District maintains the rights to reprimand, suspend with or without pay, or terminate an employee for failure to perform assigned duties and responsibilities.
- 25.2 This Article applies only to employees with permanent status; the District reserves all rights to discipline or dismiss probationary employees.
- 25.3 The District agrees to administer discipline progressively, which means that actions such as warnings and reprimands would precede suspension or dismissal except in cases where the seriousness of the problem justifies immediate suspension or dismissal.
- 25.4 Reprimands, counseling and/or oral warnings are not considered disciplinary for purposes of this Article; however, they may be referred to for purposes of determining an appropriate level of discipline.
- 25.5 Any action by an employee engaging in conduct endangering the health or well-being of students, staff or others shall be cause of immediate suspension or dismissal.
- 25.6 The Board of Trustees is authorized to suspend employees without pay for disciplinary reasons. Suspensions may be for varying periods and shall be in accordance with the severity of the cause for disciplinary action.
- 25.7 Charges, such as, but not limited to, the following may be cause for disciplinary action up to and including dismissal. If circumstances merit special consideration, the employee may be suspended or demoted in lieu of discharge:
  - 25.7.1 Incompetence or inefficiency in performance of duty.
  - 25.7.2 Dishonesty.
  - 25.7.3 Insubordination.
  - 25.7.4 Carelessness or negligence in the performance of duties or in the care of use of District property.
  - 25.7.5 Intoxication or drinking alcoholic beverages on the job, or possession of or use of any narcotic or restricted substance on the job, or reporting to work under the influence of a narcotic or restricted substance, or any narcotic offense as defined in the Ed. Code.
  - 25.7.6 Repeated or unexcused absence or tardiness or absence or repeated tardiness without authority or sufficient reason.
  - 25.7.7 Failure or inability to perform duties and responsibilities assigned to a employee's position.

- 25.7.8 Discourteous, offensive, or abusive conduct or language toward other employees, students or the public.
- 25.7.9 Conviction of a felony or of any crime involving moral turpitude.
- 25.7.10 Abandonment of position (the absence of the employee without notice and/or cause for five (5) consecutive working days).
- 25.7.11 Unauthorized personal use of District property.
- 25.7.12 Falsifying any information supplied to the District, including, but not limited to, information supplied on application forms, employment records, or any other District records.
- 25.7.13 Violation of the Education Code, rules and regulations of the District, or safety rules made applicable to the District.
- 25.7.14 Violation or refusal to obey rules or regulations made applicable to public schools by the Education Code, Board Policy, or by any appropriate state or local governmental agency.
- 25.7.15 Willful conduct unbecoming an employee of the District, indicative of an unfitness to perform, which causes discredit to the District, its employees or its students.
- 25.7.16 Conduct of personal business for personal gain while on work assignments.
- 25.7.17 Refusal to take and subscribe any oath or affirmation which is required by law in connection with employment by the District.
- 25.8 No employee, shall be suspended, demoted, or dismissed unless there is served upon said employee a written notice of suspension, demotion, or dismissal, signed by the Superintendent/President or designee stating the reasons for the suspension, demotion, or dismissal, and the effective date thereof. A copy of such notice shall also be sent to the CEU. Under ordinary circumstances, notice of five (5) working days shall be given.
- 25.9 Actions in connection with disciplinary matters shall not be subject to grievance procedures which are set forth in Article 24 Grievance Procedure.

# 25.10 Pre-disciplinary Procedures

- 25.10.1 The disciplined, or dismissed employee, shall be informed in writing of the specific charges against them, a statement of their right to a Skelly Hearing on such charges, and the time frame within which a hearing may be requested, which shall be not less than five (5) working days after service of the notice to the employee.
- 25.10.2 A Skelly Hearing may be held at the request of the employee. This conference will be conducted by the Vice President of Administrative Services or designee. The purpose

of the Skelly process is to ensure the employee is given opportunity to present relevant information prior to the implementation of discipline.

# 25.11 Disciplinary Procedure

- 25.11.1 If at the conclusion of the "Skelly Conference," the Skelly Officer recommends discipline be sustained, which may include demotion, reduction in pay, suspension, or dismissal, such discipline will be taken to the Board of Trustees for approval. The employee and CEU should be given written pre-disciplinary notice to include:
  - A least five (5) days' notice of the time and place of the meeting at which the Board of Trustees will consider the proposed disciplinary action.
  - A statement of the proposed disciplinary action.
  - A statement of the reasons for such action.
  - A copy of the charges and materials upon which the action is based.
  - A statement that the employee has the right to respond, either orally or in writing, to the Board of Trustees.
- 25.11.2 Board action on the discipline will be conducted during closed session unless otherwise requested by the employee. The employee has the right to appeal the discipline and request a post disciplinary evidentiary hearing following Board action.
- 25.11.3 In the event the Board of Trustees takes disciplinary action, a written notice thereof shall be served upon the employee either personally or by U.S. Certified Mail, postage prepaid. Such notice shall contain a statement of the action taken and cause for action taken. In addition, notice shall include a statement that the employee has a right to a hearing on the charges, and a card or paper, the signing and filing of which shall constitute a demand for hearing and denial of all charges.

### 25.12 Post-disciplinary Procedure

- 25.12.1 When the Board of Trustees decides that disciplinary action shall be invoked, the employee shall have the right to a hearing as provided below:
  - The employee files a written request for a hearing within five (5) calendar days after service of the written notification to the employee. Failure of the employee to file a timely request shall constitute a waiver of the right to a hearing.
  - If the employee files a timely request for a hearing, the Board of Trustees shall conduct a full evidentiary hearing at a designated time and place within a reasonable time after receipt of the request from the employee. The Board may appoint an impartial hearing officer to hear the matter and recommend a decision

to the Board as hereinafter provided. The employee shall be given at least five (5) calendar days' notice of the time and place of the hearing. If the employee fails to file a timely request for a hearing, the decision of the Board of Trustees shall be final and conclusive.

- The hearing shall be tape recorded. If either party requests a court reporter or transcript, the requesting party shall pay the cost.
- The hearing need not be conducted in accordance with technical rules relating to
  evidence and witnesses, but hearings shall be conducted in a manner most
  conducive to determination of the truth. The Board or hearing officer shall
  determine the relevancy, weight and credibility of testimony and evidence, and
  shall base findings on the preponderance of evidence.
- 25.12.2 Such hearing shall be closed to the public unless otherwise requested by the employee. The employee may be present and have the right to be represented.
- 25.12.3 The decision of the Board of Trustees shall include express findings of the charges upon which the disciplinary action was based and may wholly reverse or affirm the disciplinary action or modify the severity of the same.

# ARTICLE 26 - WORK PRESERVATION/LAYOFF

### 26.1 Work Preservation

26.1.1 Layoff shall only be for lack of work or lack of funds that necessitates a reduction in classified employees.

# 26.2 Layoff Due to Lack of Funds

- 26.2.1 The District agrees that if a classified position is eliminated for "lack of funds," a full and complete budget analysis as justification will be provided as supporting documentation for the decision.
- 26.2.2 The District shall negotiate with the CEU prior to any reduction in hours or days of an employee's regular hours per week assignment.

### 26.3 Layoff Notification

26.3.1 The District shall notify the affected employees in writing no later than March 15 that they will be laid-off on June 30 and not reemployed for the following academic year, except that positions laid off due to the expiration of a specially funded grant or program will be provided 60 calendar day's written notice of layoff to the designated employees. Any notice of layoff shall specify the reason for layoff and identify by name, classification, and position, the employee designated for layoff, the effective date of layoff, and a statement of the employee's bumping and reemployment rights,

and the employees' right to request a hearing within seven calendar days of receiving the layoff notice (except for layoff for specially funded grants or programs). The notice of layoff will be hand delivered to the employee or sent by certified mail if the employee is not on campus.

26.3.2 Whenever a layoff is anticipated, the CEU shall be provided with a copy of the most current seniority roster for affected employees at least fifteen (15) workdays before a layoff resolution is presented to the Board for action. The District shall also provide the CEU with a list of all job vacancies authorized for filling.

### 26.4 Order of Layoff

- 26.4.1 Order of layoff shall be determined by seniority within the classification of employment. Seniority shall be determined by first date of paid service within the classification or higher class(es). The employee, who has been employed the shortest time in the class, plus higher classes, shall be laid off first. If two (2) or more employees subject to layoff have equal seniority, then the layoff determination shall be made by lot, with CEU representatives present. Employees shall be permitted to attend the lot drawing. Once a tie in seniority is broken, it is broken permanently and for all purposes.
- 26.4.2 Employees who are laid off do not accumulate seniority credit while on reemployment lists.
- 26.4.3 When employees have equal seniority on a retention list for a class, the employee with the greatest total amount of seniority with the District shall be retained.
- 26.5 Hearing: (Refer to Ed Code 88017)
  - 26.5.1 Failure by an employee to request a hearing on or before the date specified in the layoff notice will constitute a waiver of the employee's right to a hearing.
  - 26.5.2 An administrative law judge (ALJ), at the cost of the District, shall conduct a hearing, consider any justifications, and issue a proposed decision to the District and the classified employee on or before May 7, in accordance with the Administrative Procedures Act.
  - 26.5.3 None of the ALJ's findings, recommendations, or determinations are binding on the District or the Board of Trustees.
  - 26.5.4 The District must accept, reject, or modify the proposed decision at a meeting before May 15 and provide the final notice of termination to the employee before May 15.
- 26.6 Names of Employees Placed on Layoff Lists
  - 26.6.1 The names of permanent and probationary employees thus laid off shall be placed upon the reemployment list for the class from which they were laid off.

Reemployment shall be in inverse order of layoff, that is the most senior are hired back first.

### 26.7 Bumping Rights

26.7.1 Regular employees who are to be laid off may exercise bumping rights in any equal or lower class in which they hold seniority credit greater than that of an incumbent or they may bump into any classification in which the employee previously worked for which the employee has sufficient seniority over others. The employee to be bumped shall be the one with the least seniority credit in the class.

# 26.8 Rights of Laid Off Employees

- 26.8.1 The reemployment list for a class shall be used before any other means of filling vacancies for that class with the exception of the exercise of bumping rights or the 39-month list for exhaustion of leaves per <a href="Article 11.5.3">Article 11.5.3</a>. Offers of reemployment shall be made in reverse order of layoff.
- An employee accepting a transfer, voluntary demotion, or voluntary reduction in status or assigned time in lieu of layoff, in order to remain in their present position rather than be reclassified or re-assigned, shall be granted the same rights as employees laid off and shall retain eligibility to be considered for reemployment for an additional period of up to twenty-four (24) months provided that the same tests of fitness under which they qualified for appointment to the class still apply.
- 26.8.3 An employee on a reemployment list may decline three (3) offers of reemployment in the employee's former class and status. After that employee's third refusal, no additional offers shall be made.
- 26.8.4 Refusal of an offer of limited-term employment shall not affect the standing of any employee on a reemployment list.

### 26.9 Recall

- 26.9.1 If an employee is recalled to a position other than the one from which the employee was laid off, the employee shall have the first right to return to their original position.
- 26.9.2 An employee re-employed after layoff shall be fully restored to their class as a permanent employee with all appropriate service credit and level of benefits, and to their former placement on the salary schedule, including earned awards. A probationary employee shall be required to serve the remaining months of probation in the new position.
- 26.9.3 The recall notice shall be sent by certified, return receipt letter to the laid off employee's last known address.

- 26.10 If employees of the CEU are laid off, the District will:
  - 26.10.1. Pay, if the employee elects, the employee's sick leave balance up to one (1) full month, or one hundred, seventy-three point thirty-three (173.33) hours for a full-time employee. These hours will be prorated for part-time members (e.g., a one-half (.5) FTE employee would be entitled to half this amount). Any sick leave time taken during the sixty (60) day notification period will be deducted from this amount. Employee must have this amount in their sick leave balance prior to payment. The employee(s) may elect to reserve sick leave to apply toward their CalPERS service credit.
  - 26.10.2. Provide an additional two (2) days paid personal necessity leave (PNL) to look for work.
  - 26.10.3. Provide three (3) months, when applicable, continued health and welfare benefits from the employee's last day.
  - 26.10.4. Priority consideration for vacancies for which the employee qualifies and for which they have applied, before considering outside applications.
- 26.11 These provisions will remain in effect through the term of the Agreement and will be renegotiated at the end of that time period.
- 26.12 Employees who are laid-off shall be entitled, along with their dependents, to continue enrollment in any health and welfare plan offered by the District as noted in Article 26.9.3 above. Thereafter, the laid off employee may, if they choose, continue to pay the necessary premiums on a monthly basis as provided by COBRA.

### 26.13 Work Preservation II

- 26.13.1 The District will retain the right to maintain all current contracted services in effect at the time of the PERB recognition of the CEU/CTA/NEA. This includes:
  - Contract for custodial services.
  - Contract for IT services. District shall not contract out additional classified unit work above the current contract with Integral Networks.
  - Contract for bookstore/marketplace that supplies materials, books and food for students and employees.
  - Contract for coffee cart service.
- 26.13.2 The District will retain the right to contract with outside vendors for specific services that employees are either not licensed or certified to provide or when available employees cannot adequately meet the needs of the District, in accordance with applicable state law(s) and per Education Code requirements (ECS 88003.1.).

- 26.13.3 Once contracted, these outside contractors will be limited to the work and related duties as specified in the contract. The District will notify the CEU by email ten (10) days prior to entering into a contract that would cover bargaining union work. These contracts will be provided to the CEU within two (2) days of execution.
- 26.13.4 There shall be no alteration, variation, modification, or interference with job classifications, work to be performed there under and/or job descriptions pertaining thereto unless mutually agreed upon by the District and the CEU.
- 26.13.5 The District will send out an annual form in June of each year to seek employee interest in various extra work opportunities that may arise during the work year. Employees can submit the form during the year, but it is preferred that the forms are submitted in June. Employees will be paid overtime for this extra work if the cost is equal to or less than a vendor (ECS 88003.1). Employees may only work outside their classification if they are qualified for the work and agree to perform the work. This work will not accrue for hours used to determine seniority.

# **ARTICLE 27 - TERM OF AGREEMENT**

- 27.1 This Agreement shall remain in full forces and effect from the date of ratification of the parties on June 11, 2024 until June 30, 2027.
- 27.2 No later than the month of December of the year in which this Agreement expires, the CEU and District shall submit their initial proposals to each other for a successor Agreement. The District and CEU acknowledge the work needed in Articles 18, 24, and 25; these will be automatic openers when negotiating a successor agreement. The District shall give proper public notice of such proposals at the first District Board meeting following the submission of the proposals (CA Gov. Code 3547- 3547.5).

### 27.3 Reopeners

No later than the month of December of the first years of this Agreement, the parties shall submit their initial proposals to each other. The parties agree that for the 2022-23 negotiating year Articles 19 and 23 will be automatic reopeners, these will be the only articles reopened for the second year of this Agreement. The District shall give proper public notice of such proposals at the first District Board meeting following the submission of the proposals (CA Gov. Code 3547- 3547.5).

- 27.4 The District and CEU shall commence to meet and negotiate on reopeners or a successor Agreement beginning no later than thirty (30) days after the completion of the public notice requirements listed above. Any agreement reached between the District and CEU shall be reduced to writing and signed by them.
- 27.5 The District shall post the Agreement to its public website and ensure all new employees are able to navigate to it. Copies of the Agreement shall be provided upon request.

- 27.6 There shall be no change in the Agreement during the term of this Agreement unless there is mutual written agreement to do so and said changes are dated and signed by both the District and CEU. Such changes shall be titled as Memorandums of Understanding (MOUs) and will become a part of the Agreement.
- 27.7 Agreed to by the Lake Tahoe Community College Classified Employee Union, attested by the signature of the CEU President.

Nick Barclay Nick Barclay (Jun 17, 2024 10:36 PDT)	Jun 17, 2024		
Signature	Date		

27.8 Agreed to by the Lake Tahoe Community College District by vote of the Board of Trustees on June 11, 2024, attested by the signature of the Superintendent/President.

Russi Ego (Jun 17, 2024 14:28 PDT)	Jun 17, 2024		
Signature	Date		

[THIS PAGE IS BLANK]

# **Appendix A - Classified Employee Evaluation**



#### PERFORMANCE EVALUATION & DEVELOPMENT FORM

REPORT OF JOB PERFORMANCE								
Probationary:	First	Second	Final					
Permanent:	Annual	Biennnial	Special					

The primary purpose of the evaluation is to recognize the employee's accomplishments and contributions to the District, and to assist the employee in improving job knowledge and skills. Please refer to Article 23 of the Classified Employee Agreement for details on the evaluation process.

Employee:	Evaluation Period:
	To:
Position/Department:	Employment Date:
Probationary Employee: Yes No	Estimated End of Probationary Period: (if applicable)
Evaluator:	Evaluator Title:

**PERFORMANCE LEVEL RATING SCALE:** Use these ratings when assessing the Performance Factors. "Narrative Comments" shall provide examples of how and why the employee's work exceeds, needs improvement or does not meet expectations.

- 4. <u>Exceeds Expectations</u> The employee's work consistently and significantly exceeds the reasonable standards for the position.
- 3. <u>Meets Expectations</u> The employee's work is consistently satisfactory with the reasonable standards for the position.
- 2. Needs Improvement The employee's work needs improvement to meet the reasonable standards for the position.
- 1. Does Not Meet Expectations The employee's work is not up to the reasonable standards for the position.

### SECTION 1 - PERFORMANCE FACTORS

\*Narrative Comments: Provide specific examples and observations which support your ratings.

QUALITY OF WORK	Performance Ratings 1 2 3 4				<u>Narrative Comments</u> Consider the employee's quality of work in relation to each of the rail performance factors.		
Job knowledge;     understands all phases of     job requirements	1		3	4	performance ractors.		
Accuracy and thoroughness; continuously strives for excellence in quality of work		12 h - x					
Customer service; serves internal and external customers in an inclusive, equitable, and timely manner	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,						
4. Organization and/or neatness	) v	1 P 0,		ſ			
QUANTITY OF WORK	1	2	3	4	Consider the employee's quantity of work in relation to each of the rated performance factors.		

Consider volume of work     and extent to which work     schedules are met					
Work output meets     expectations of deadlines     for schedules and projects					
Uses technology to improve efficiency and productivity					
PROFESSIONALISM & ADAPTABILITY	1	2	3	4	Consider the employee's professionalism and adaptability in relation to each of the rated performance factors.
Collegial and professional attitude in interactions with others					
Responds to and manages conflict constructively and professionally					
Works effectively and cooperatively as a team member					
4. Ability to adapt to new and/or changing conditions					
					Consider the employee's accountability and initiative in relation to each
ACCOUNTABILITY & INITIATIVE	1	2	3	4	Consider the employee's accountability and initiative in relation to each of the rated performance factors.
	1	2	3	4	
INITIATIVE  1. Effective and sustainable use of resources (time,	1	2	3	4	
1. Effective and sustainable use of resources (time, technology, supplies, etc.) 2. Suggests new ideas and	1	2	3	4	
1. Effective and sustainable use of resources (time, technology, supplies, etc.) 2. Suggests new ideas and improved processes 3. Ability to grasp instructions	1	2	3	4	
INITIATIVE  1. Effective and sustainable use of resources (time, technology, supplies, etc.)  2. Suggests new ideas and improved processes  3. Ability to grasp instructions and solve problems  4. Willingness to participate in District diversity	1	2	3	4	
INITIATIVE  1. Effective and sustainable use of resources (time, technology, supplies, etc.)  2. Suggests new ideas and improved processes  3. Ability to grasp instructions and solve problems  4. Willingness to participate in District diversity initiatives					of the rated performance factors.  Consider the employee's reliability in relation to each of the rated
INITIATIVE  1. Effective and sustainable use of resources (time, technology, supplies, etc.)  2. Suggests new ideas and improved processes  3. Ability to grasp instructions and solve problems  4. Willingness to participate in District diversity initiatives  RELIABILITY  1. Meets attendance					of the rated performance factors.  Consider the employee's reliability in relation to each of the rated
INITIATIVE  1. Effective and sustainable use of resources (time, technology, supplies, etc.)  2. Suggests new ideas and improved processes  3. Ability to grasp instructions and solve problems  4. Willingness to participate in District diversity initiatives  RELIABILITY  1. Meets attendance requirements  2. Respects department					of the rated performance factors.  Consider the employee's reliability in relation to each of the rated

Communicates effectively     Colleagues     Students     Public					
Colleagues     Students     Public					
Fosters teamwork     Colleagues     Students     Public					
Respects and is considerate of differing cultures, values, ideas, and perspectives					
REGULATIONS	1	2	3	4	Consider the employee's adherence to regulations in relation to each of the rated performance factors.
Understands and applies     safe practices					
Observes safety rules, policies, and guidelines					
Compliance with District policies, guidelines, and regulations					
Attends <b>required</b> trainings and workshops (Staff Days, EEO, HR & safety, etc.)					
LEADERSHIP ABILITY (If applicable)	1	2	3	4	If applicable, consider the employee's leadership ability in relation to each of the rated performance factors.
Ability to lead and achieve results					,
2. Fairness and impartiality					
3. Decision making					
4. Ability to train and instruct others					
5. Planning and assigning					
6. Effectiveness under pressure					

# SECTION 2 – PERFORMANCE GOALS & PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

CURRENT EVALUATION PERIOD PERFORMANCE GOALS AND STATUS (if applicable)

	1 2 3 4 STATUS CATEGORIES
1.	1. Complete 2. Incomplete
2. 3.	3. No longer applicable 4. Needs additional time
4	4. Needs additional time or resources
5	
TRAINING – List professional development opportunities and/or trainin evaluation period.	gs employee participated in during the current
SECTION 3 – OVERALL PERFORMANCE RATING	
OVERALL PERFORMANCE RATING – Rate employee's overall performan	ce.
Meets or exceeds expectations Job expectations are being met or exceeded, performs job as expected for classification and may sometimes or frequently exceed expectations.  Meets expectations in many are development or improvement required in one or more areas Job expectations are being met in mos areas, future evaluation goals should include training and/or development traddress area(s) for improvement.	Job expectations are not being met, improvement needed and Improvement Plan required.
COMMENTS – Provide supporting observations/examples.	
SECTION 4 – EMPLOYEE COMMENTS	
COMMENTS – Employee comments regarding the evaluation.	
SECTION 5 – FUTURE PERFORMANCE GOALS AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPM	ENT
NEXT EVALUATION DUE: Date	

PERFORMANCE GOALS FOR NEXT EVALUATION PERIOD – Goals for the future evaluation.	
AREAS FOR GROWTH AND/OR PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT OPPORTUNITIES – Highlight ar	eas of potential growth and
professional development opportunities.	
SECTION 6 – SIGNATURES & REVIEW	
I recommend that this employee be granted permanent status, if applicable. (To be checked)	
EVALUATOR SIGNATURE:	DATE:
HR REVIEW:	DATE:
I have seen this report and agree with the conclusion of the Evaluator.	
I would like to appeal this report with an administrator. I would like to meet wit	h an administrator.
In signing this report, I do not necessarily agree with the conclusion of the Evaluator.	
EMPLOYEE SIGNATURE:	_ DATE:
ADMINISTRATIVE REVIEW – Must be different from Evaluator.	
I concur with ratings given by Evaluator.  I do not concur with ratings given by Evaluator.  New re	eport to be prepared.
Discussed report with employee on: ADMININSTATIVE OFFICER SIGNATURE:	

[THIS PAGE IS BLANK]

# Appendix B - Classified Salary Schedule (20-00)

Lake Tahoe Community College District

Salary Schedule: 20 Model: 00 Description: Classified Bargaining Unit: 02 - Classified Employee Union

### **Schedule Calculation Factors:**

Time base: Annually First Step: 01 Last Step: 06 Direction of Advancement: Step

Default Work Calendar: 0001 - Full-time, 12 mo, 261

Advance On: F - Fiscal start

Additional Pay For Bilingual: 600.00 For Masters: 600.00 For Doctorate: 1200.00

### Longevity Plateau Values ( yr/amt ): based on individual employee's number of years at LTCC

1:10/2.5000 2:15/5.0000 3:20/7.5000

4:25/10.0000

Range	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6
16		37,140	39,019	40,997	43,075	45,268
17	36,228	38,065	40,001	42,022	44,157	46,406
18	37,140	39,019	40,997	43,075	45,268	47,573
19	38,065	40,001	42,022	44,157	46,406	48,770
20	39,019	40,997	43,075	45,268	47,573	49,993
21	40,001	42,022	44,157	46,406	48,770	51,246
22	40,997	43,075	45,268	47,573	49,993	52,527
23	42,022	44,157	46,406	48,770	51,246	53,838
24	43,075	45,268	47,573	49,993	52,527	55,189
25	44,157	46,406	48,770	51,246	53,838	56,570
26	45,268	47,573	49,993	52,527	55,189	57,980
27	46,406	48,770	51,246	53,838	56,570	59,431
28	47,573	49,993	52,527	55,189	57,980	60,912
29	48,770	51,246	53,838	56,570	59,431	62,435
30	49,993	52,527	55,189	57,980	60,912	64,001
31	51,246	53,838	56,570	59,431	62,435	65,595

Longevity ca	lculation be	low is based	on step 6
L10	L15	L20	L25
46,400	47,531	48,663	49,795
47,566	48,726	49,886	51,047
48,763	49,952	51,141	52,331
49,989	51,209	52,428	53,647
51,243	52,493	53,743	54,993
52,527	53,808	55,089	56,370
53,841	55,154	56,467	57,780
55,184	56,530	57,875	59,221
56,569	57,949	59,329	60,708
57,985	59,399	60,813	62,227
59,429	60,879	62,328	63,778
60,916	62,402	63,888	65,374
62,435	63,958	65,480	67,003
63,996	65,557	67,117	68,678
65,601	67,201	68,801	70,401
67,235	68,875	70,514	72,154

32	52,527	55,189	57,980	60,912	64,001	67,232
33	53,838	56,570	59,431	62,435	65,595	68,912
34	55,189	57,980	60,912	64,001	67,232	70,634
35	56,570	59,431	62,435	65,595	68,912	72,399
36	57,980	60,912	64,001	67,232	70,634	74,207
37	59,431	62,435	65,595	68,912	72,399	76,058
38	60,912	64,001	67,232	70,634	74,207	77,966
39	62,435	65,595	68,912	72,399	76,058	79,916
40	64,001	67,232	70,634	74,207	77,966	81,909
41	65,595	68,912	72,399	76,058	79,916	83,912
42	67,232	70,634	74,207	77,966	81,909	86,005
43	68,912	72,399	76,058	79,916	83,912	88,108
44	70,634	74,207	77,966	81,909	86,005	90,306
45	72,399	76,058	79,916	83,912	88,108	92,513
46	74,207	77,966	81,909	86,005	90,306	94,821
47	76,058	79,916	83,912	88,108	92,513	97,139
48	77,966	81,909	86,005	90,306	94,821	99,562
49	79,916	83,912	88,108	92,513	97,139	101,997
50	81,909	86,005	90,306	94,821	99,562	104,540

68,913	70,594	72,274	73,955
70,635	72,357	74,080	75,803
72,400	74,166	75,932	77,697
74,209	76,019	77,829	79,639
76,062	77,917	79,773	81,628
77,959	79,861	81,762	83,664
79,915	81,864	83,813	85,762
81,914	83,911	85,909	87,907
83,957	86,005	88,052	90,100
86,010	88,108	90,205	92,303
88,155	90,305	92,455	94,605
90,310	92,513	94,716	96,919
92,564	94,821	97,079	99,336
94,826	97,139	99,452	101,764
97,191	99,562	101,932	104,303
99,568	101,996	104,425	106,853
102,051	104,540	107,029	109,518
104,547	107,097	109,647	112,197
107,153	109,767	112,380	114,994

1.25% increase for 2024-25

[THIS PAGE IS BLANK]

# Appendix D - Holiday Schedule

# 2024/2025 Holiday Calendar

The following is a list of the seventeen (17) holidays granted by the District.

1. July 4, 2024	Thursday	Independence Day
2. September 2, 2024	Monday	Labor Day
3. November 11, 2024	Monday	Veteran's Day
4. November 28, 2024	Thursday	Thanksgiving Day
5. November 29, 2024	Friday	Friday after Thanksgiving
6. December 24, 2024	Tuesday	Last Weekday Before Christmas
7. December 25, 2024	Wednesday	Christmas Day
8. December 26, 2024	Thursday	Floating Holiday
9. December 27, 2024	Friday	Floating Holiday
10. December 30, 2024	Monday	Floating Holiday
11. December 31, 2024	Tuesday	Last Weekday Before New Year's
12. January 1, 2025	Wednesday	New Year's Day
13. January 20, 2025	Monday	Martin Luther King, Jr. Day
14. February 14, 2025	Friday	Lincoln's Birthday
15. February 17, 2025	Monday	Washington's Birthday
16. May 26, 2025	Monday	Memorial Day
17. June 19, 2025	Thursday	Juneteenth

If employees are required by the District to work holidays (floating or regular), employees can either receive overtime pay (time + ½) or they can receive compensatory time for the hours worked. Employees must follow standard practice of getting preapproval of overtime from their supervisors for these dates.

# 2025/2026 Holiday Calendar

The following is a list of the seventeen (17) holidays granted by the District.

1.	July 4, 2025	Friday	Independence Day
2.	September 1, 2025	Monday	Labor Day
3.	November 11, 2025	Tuesday	Veteran's Day
4.	November 27, 2025	Thursday	Thanksgiving Day
5.	November 28, 2025	Friday	Friday after Thanksgiving
6.	December 24, 2025	Wednesday	Last Weekday Before Christmas
7.	December 25, 2025	Thursday	Christmas Day
8.	December 26, 2025	Friday	Floating Holiday
9.	December 29, 2025	Monday	Floating Holiday
10.	December 30, 2025	Tuesday	Floating Holiday
11.	December 31, 2025	Wednesday	Last Weekday Before New Year's
12.	January 1, 2026	Thursday	New Year's Day
13.	. January 19, 2026	Monday	Martin Luther King, Jr. Day
14.	February 13, 2026	Friday	Lincoln's Birthday
15.	February 16, 2026	Monday	Washington's Birthday
16.	May 25, 2026	Monday	Memorial Day
17.	June 19, 2026	Friday	Juneteenth

If employees are required by the District to work holidays (floating or regular), employees can either receive overtime pay (time  $+ \frac{1}{2}$ ) or they can receive compensatory time for the hours worked. Employees must follow standard practice of getting preapproval of overtime from their supervisors for these dates.

[THIS PAGE IS BLANK]

# Appendix E - INDIVIDUAL RECLASSIFICATION PROCESS TIMELINE

### July to June

### JULY

- Set calendar for the year include two employee training sessions dates in August
- Send out informational notice to classified employees about training
- Prepare for employee training sessions

### **AUGUST**

Employee training sessions (2 dates; mid-August and late August)

### **SEPTEMBER**

- Select Reclassification Committee
- Employees work on reclassification applications

### **OCTOBER**

Reclassification applications must be submitted to HR and appropriate supervisor by October 15

### **NOVEMBER**

- Input from supervisor is due by November 1
- HR and CEU review application for completeness
- Reclassification Committee is given copy for initial review

### **DECEMBER**

- Submit to consultant by December 1
- Send status notices

### **JANUARY**

• Audits continue

### **FEBRUARY**

- Mid-February the consultant submits their results to Reclassification Committee
- HR forwards consultant results to classified employee
- Employee may provide additional comments or information by last working day in February

### MARCH

- HR forwards SLT and CEU review reclassification packet
- SLT and CEU comments are added to the packet and then forwarded to the Reclassification Committee

### **APRIL**

- Reclassification Committee reviews packet and makes recommendation to President/Superintendent
- HR notifies employee and CEU

### MAY

- Superintendent/President makes recommendation to the Board for final approval in May or June
- Board approval if final

### JULY

• Reclass goes into effect July 1

Please note, this provides a general timeline of this process. At times and through mutual agreement there may be adjustments to deadlines due to unforeseen circumstances.

[THIS PAGE IS BLANK]

# Appendix F - Agreements and Memorandum of Understandings

The Lake Tahoe Community College District ("District") and the

Lake Tahoe Community College Classified Employees Union ("CEU")

### Negotiations for a July 1, 2024, through June 30, 2027, Collective Bargaining Agreement

The following agreement will conclude negotiations between the Lake Tahoe Community College District ("District") and the Lake Tahoe Community College Classified Employees Union ("CEU") for the 2024-25 year thus resulting in a three-year (2024-2027) contract (Attachment A). The parties agree that for the 2025-26 and 2026-27 negotiating years total compensation (salary as well as health and welfare) will be automatic reopeners. Additionally, each party (CEU & District) will each have one opener a piece for both the 2025-26 and 2026-27 negotiating years through the sunshine process.

#### Intent of the Proposal

The District's intentions with the agreement is to provide a salary increase, respond to changes in health and welfare costs, reduce the waiting period before a new employee may use vacation, as well as address various changes required by education code updates.

### Compensation Package (Article 15 - Salary and Compensation and Article 14 - Health & Welfare Benefits)

#### 2024-25:

Effective July 1, 2024

- To provide a 1.25% salary increase across the classified salary schedule; and
- To increase the current Health & Welfare cap to \$21,030 (previously \$19,530). The increase will fully
  fund the Tri County Schools Insurance Group's Basic medical plan which is an Affordable Care Act Gold
  level plan. The benefit package will include medical, dental, vision, and life insurance coverage.

#### 2025-26:

Negotiated as an automatic opener in 2024-25

### 2026-27

Negotiated as an automatic opener in 2025-26

### Article 9 - Probationary Employees

Education code 88120 changed the probationary period for classified employees from one (1) year to six (6) months. Legislation required this to be implemented when the contract is next open for negotiations. This change is effective July 1, 2024.

### Article 11 - Leaves of Absence

Vacation Leave - The proposed change reduces the vesting period for vacation from six (6) months to three (3) months. This allows usage of vacation leave after three (3) months of employment. Vacation leave accrual does not change.

### Article 13 - Holiday Schedule

On June 27, 2024, the Board of Trustees approved the addition of Juneteenth, a legally recognized by the State of California. This officially recognizes Juneteenth on the holiday schedule within the contract.

Holiday Calendar 2024-25 (Attachment B)

Holiday Calendar 2025-26 (Attachment C)

### Article 17 - Vacancies, Transfers, and Promotions

Upon review of Article 9, related to probationary employees, it was determined to be appropriate to move the probationary language related to promotions and transfer to Article 17. Moving the language related to promotions and transfers to this article provides for clearer understating for each employee, the CEU, and the District.

### Article 23 - Evaluation of Performance

Due to the change related to probation in Article 9, it was required to update the language related to evaluations of probationary employees to recognize the reduced time period.

### Article 26 - Work Preservation/Layoffs

Education code 88017 changed language related to layoffs excluding federally funded positions. Languages changes include moving from a sixty (60) day notification of layoff to a notification be sent by March 15<sup>th</sup> of each year. The addition of a right to request a hearing was also added due to the education code changes.

Agreement on this proposal including attachments is noted by signatures below:

Russi Egon (Jun 7, 2024 14:07 PDT)	Jun 7, 2024
District Representative	DATE
Nick Barclay	Jun 7, 2024
CEU Representative	DATE